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Open to qualified men and women of all races
and creeds, Stonehill College is pledged to a
policy of nondiscrimination in the educational
programs and activities for employment
therein. Specifically, Stonehill College
provides educational and employment
opportunities to qualified persons regardless of
race, sex, handicap, age, marital status,
religion, color or national origin, except
where such conditions may constitute bona
fide qualifications for the activities or
positions in question.
Opinions expressed in the Stonehill Alumni
Magazine are those of the authors and not
necessarily of Stonehill College.

The cover photograph for this issue of the
magazine captures President Bartley
MacPhaidin, C. S. C. meeting with His
Holiness Pope John Paul II during a visit
to the Vatican in October. That special
occasion, along with Stonehill 's 40th
anniversary, prompted some thoughts
about the relationship between the
College and the Church. In the following
article, the Rev. Robert J. Kruse, C. S. C. ,
Executive Vice President, examines
1
Stonehill 's Catholic tradition.

In The Catholic Tradition
Forty years ago, in 1948, the Holy Cross
Fathers petitioned the Commonwealth of
Massachusetts to establish Stonehill Col
lege. The founding Fathers intended that
Stonehill would be an institution of higher
learning in the Catholic tradition. If either
they or their lay collaborators had any
doubts about what it meant to be a
Catholic college, they kept those doubts to
themselves.
A consensus prevailed, a consensus
subscribed to and maintained by members
of the College generally: administrators,
faculty, and students. The occasional
dissenter was perceived as a candidate
either for conversion or for bemused
toleration depending on the circumstances.
Money may have been in short supply. In
fact, it was. But there was an abundance
of confidence in the mission of Stonehill
as a Catholic institution of higher learning.
Thirty years ago, in 1958, Angelo Roncalli
was elected Pope and took the name John
XXIlI. Within a few months of his elec
tion he had announced his intention to
convene an Ecumenical Council. The Se
cond Vatican Council met from 1962
through 1965. In summoning the Council
Pope John expressed his desire to see the
"windows" of the Church opened up, to
let in some fresh air, to bring the Church
up-to-date. That is what happened. As a
result Catholicism after the Council looks
quite different from Catholicism before the
Council.
And institutions like Stonehill College have
struggled ever since the Council to rethink
their Catholic heritage. The struggle con
tinues with something less than the confi
dent assurance that inspired the founding
Fathers. Whether we are better or worse
off than they is irrelevant. We are at a dif
ferent place than they, at a different time,
with different demands. The demands
placed on today's Catholic institution of
learning are particularly challenging. I
think the reasons why this is so are not
hard to find.
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''Present and future
generations will shape their
understanding of the
human condition on the
college campus. From the
campus will come tomor
row's leaders in most
spheres of human
endeavor.''
Over the past forty years the Catholic
Church has attempted to come to terms
with a modern world that has been four
hundred years in the making. Through
most of those four hundred years
Catholicism turned its back on the world
that was emerging. It resisted changes in
many areas of human endeavor: political,
economic, philosophical, scientific. It was
more adept at issuing condemnations than
engaging in conversations. It retreated,
barricading itself within a fortress of its
own construction. And while life within
the Church was generally self-assured and
secure, it was also increasingly remote
from the world at large. It was above all
this alienation of the Church from the
modern world that moved John xxm to
call a General Council. One might say that
the Church is attempting to telescope four
hundred years of secular history into forty
years of its own history. No wonder that
the consensus which characterized
Catholicism prior to the Council has been
strained. No wonder that Catholic colleges
and universities are treading gingerly in
this strange new world.
And yet, college and university campuses
will play critical roles in determining the
outcome of Catholicism's tardy dialogue
with the modern world. Present and future
generations will shape their understanding
of the human condition on the college
campus. From the campus will come
tomorrow's leaders in most spheres of
human endeavor.

by Rev. Robert J. Kruse, C.S.C.

Throughout history Catholicism's attitude
towards this world, towards the secular
sphere, has been ambiguous. On the one
hand Catholicism confesses that men and
women have on this earth no lasting home,
that they are pilgrims and wayfarers in
quest of the Absolute, in a journey to a
kingdom not of this world. On the other
hand Catholicism maintains with equal
faith that this earth is the arena wherein
we work out our salvation, that here below
the work of God must truly be our own.
It is Catholicism's equivocal stance towards
the world and towards temporal institutions
that endows its presence in the world with
so much value. The Church's responsibility
is to raise a critical voice in the face of
secular developments that threaten its
understanding of human life and destiny.
Again and again the Church does this. To
day representative Catholic voices are
speaking out on virtually every aspect of
contemporary life: economics, politics,
biomedical technology, sexual ethics, con
sumerism, religious and civil liberties, and
so on. It is fair to say that Catholicism is
caught up in a critique of modern life in
all its aspects.
There are, however, notable differences
between preconciliar and postconciliar
Catholicism's exercise of its prophetic
ministry. The postconciliar Church is more
given to dialogue than to condemnation. It
acknowledges much of value in the institu
tions and movements of modern society. It
emphasizes what all people of good will
hold in common. It stresses what unites
rather than what divides. In addition,
within Catholicism itself many more
voices are heard, not all of them speaking
in chorus.
It would be a mistake, though, to conclude
that as a result of these changes
Catholicism has abdicated its fundamental
mission: to bear witness to the Gospel. On
the contrary, the changes themselves were
inspired by John XXID's vision of a Coun
cil that would breathe new life into the
Church's pastoral ministry. If contemporary
Catholicism speaks in more nuanced
cadences and with more sympathetic voice,
it does so in order that the Gospel may be
heard all the more willingly by men and
women of today's world.

It is the complexity of the conversation
between the Church and the modern world
that makes the mission of Catholic higher
education both difficult and critical. The
Gospels are silent about capitalism, com
munism, in vitro fertilization, democracy,
ozone layers, nuclear power, and a host of
other issues that crowd our newspapers
and TV screens. On the other hand the
Gospels and the entire Catholic tradition
speak constantly of life and of death, of
sin and of grace, of the unique value and
integrity of every person, of joy, and of
freedom in the spirit, of a sharing in the
life of God.

What bearing does the Gospel have on the
issues of the present day? What has
Catholicism to say to men and women of
today living in our complex and highly
technical society? It is precise}y here -- in
the interface between the Church and the
modern world -- that Catholic colleges and
universities lay claim to their identity. For
it is preeminently on the college and
university campus that both the religious
tradition and the modern world are ex
amined and reflected upon.

''It is the complexity of the
conversation between the
Church and the modern
world that makes the
mission of Catholic higher
education both difficult
and critical.''
Thinking: that is what colleges and univer
sities are for. They are places where facul
ty and students come together to think, to
examine, to reflect, to explore, and to
judge. What ought to distinguish the
Catholic college and university is its deter
mination to locate the teaching of the
Gospel at the heart of its thinking. This
does not imply a less rigorous or less
scientific understanding of the modern
world than might be found elsewhere. If
anything, it implies the opposite. The very
seriousness with which Catholicism seeks
to remain faithful to Gospel teaching
obliges it to a correspondingly serious

understanding of the modern world, its
ethos and its institutions. Few things are
more likely to discredit Catholicism in the
modern world than patent ignorance of
that world on the part of Catholicism's
advocates.
The Catholic college, then, faces a deman
ding agenda: to prepare students for a
responsible life in modern society and to
do this in light of the wisdom of an an
cient tradition. In a recent book, ''The
Catholic &perience,'' Professor Lawrence
Cunningham of Florida State University
speaks of Catholicism as "a vast
storehouse of memory refracted through a
long and complex history of persons who
remember." 1 The College bears respon
sibility for bringing the student into that
"storehouse." It can do so only by
familiarizing the student with the "long
and complex history" of those who
remembered, of those who for two thou
sand years heeded the instruction: "Do
this in memory of me."
What will remembering reveal about
Catholicism and its understanding of
human life? This is another way of asking
what Catholicism has to bring to the
dialogue with the modern world.
The most fundamental realization about
Catholicism is that it provides a
framework for a person's entire life in all
its aspects. It constitutes a way of being in
the world. It provides a point of view, a
standard by which to measure the variety
of experiences that make up human life.
The Catholic memory touches everything,
interprets everything. No dimension of ex
istence remains impervious to its
influence.
What are some of the elements that com
pose this far-reaching memory? In the first
place the Catholic regards his or her faith
as the foundation and root of all justifica
tion. That faith is not something earned,
but something given by God. Thus, my
Catholicism is a grace, a gift from God;
still, it is mine, much as existence itself is
something given, but is mine.
Catholicism's central story -- in light of
which it interprets all other stories -- is of
the death and resurrection of Jesus whom
it sees as Exemplar for all human life.
Catholicism confesses more than detached

''It is precisely here - - in
the interface between the
Church and the modern
world - - that Catholic col
leges and universities lay
claim to their identity.''

assent to this story, as if it were merely a
moral tale. It confesses a personal relation
ship with the central figure of the story, a
relationship sustained by a variety of
rituals and practices.
Catholicism frees from the dictatorship of
particular times and places. It sprawls in
time and place. It is equally present in
first century Asia Minor, fourth century
North Africa, ninth century France,
medieval Scandinavia, seventeenth century
Japan, twentieth century Brazil, Zaire,
Poland, the United States. It is at once
universal and local. It is simultaneously
centered in Rome and in Brockton, or
Warsaw, or Ho Chi Minh City, or Kin
shasa, or Sao Paulo, or Dublin. This
characteristic of Catholicism is often the
source of tension; but it is also the source
of great richness and diversity.
Catholicism understands itself as both holy
and sinful. There is a tension here too, as
the Church perceives itself as the holy
people of God but also as a people that
daily sins and daily stands in need of con
version. Unlike much of the modern
world, which prefers to talk of mistakes or
antisocial behavior, or criminal conduct,
Catholicism talks about evil and sin. It
takes it for granted that these are around
and account for much of the woe in
human life.
Finally, Catholicism attaches maximum
importance to each and every human be
ing. It sees each and every person as
made in the image of God and called to
life with God. It is particularly inclined to
speak out on behalf of those persons who
are unable to speak in their own behalf:
the aged, the infirm, the unborn, the
deprived, the oppressed and the
dispossessed.
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''The Catholic college,
then, faces a demanding
agenda: to prepare
students for a responsible
life in modern society and
to do this in light of the
wisdom of an ancient tradi
tion.''
The founders of Stonehill College took it
for granted that instruction in these tradi
tional Catholic truths would be an integral
part of a Stonehill education. Stonehill will
continue as an institution of higher learn
ing in the Catholic tradition only as long
as it remembers this tradition. That
memory should find expression in many
forums on campus: in the classroom as
appropriate, in the chapel, in the relation
ships that obtain among faculty, ad
ministrators, staff and students, on the
Board of Trustees. Stonehill will have lost
any claim to a Catholic identity when it
graduates a generation of students who
cannot be charged with forgetting their
religious heritage, since they never knew
anything about it in the first place.
None of the above supposes that each and
every student, faculty member, and ad
ministrator, will share the Catholic faith.
The College, like contemporary
Catholicism itself, welcomes and holds in
regard persons of every and of no religious
persuasion. In fact, Catholicism's own self
understanding is not diminished, but ex
panded and refined, by the company of
those who do not hold its convictions.
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On the other hand, if it would remain
loyal to the vision of its founders,
Stonehill must attract substantial numbers
of faculty, administrators, and students
who share the Catholic faith. This is a
subtle responsibility. Faith, after all, can
not be weighed on a scale or charity
measured with a ruler. In every individual
faith sometimes coexists with doubt.
Granting as much, Stonehill yet remains
determined to be a place of learning where
the Catholic tradition is remembered and
renewed, where even in seasons of discon
tent and doubt the wisdom of an ancient
tradition is taken seriously. The College's
determination to be such a place keeps it
faithful to the vision that animated its
founders forty years ago.

1

Cunningham, Lawrence; ''The Catholic
Experience," Crossroad, New York, 1986,
p.7.

Rev. Robert J. Kruse, C.S.C. is Executive
Vice President at Stonehill College.

''Tell Me How is Old Ireland ..."

by Richard B. Finnegan

Political Developments

''This budget must and will be rigidly
adhered to. The decisions are final. There
can be no giving in to sectional pressure
or to special pleading no matter how per
suasive. No one has the moral right to
hold the country up to ransom in the ex
treme circumstances that exist today. »e
must all put the country first. ''
Prime Minister Charles Haughey,
April 1987

Analysis of Economic Woes

Harsh words from the leader of the Fianna
Fail party and ironic as well since it was
that very party which in 1977 enormously
accelerated the Irish slide into disastrous
debt. Currently, Ireland's debt is one and a
half times its GNP. (Italy, by contrast,
supposedly wildly irresponsible in manag
ing its national budget, has a one to one.
ratio of debt to GNP.) The actual figure is
26 billion Irish pounds or punts or about
$39 billion dollars. To service the interest
on this debt requires one third of all Irish
tax revenues leaving, obviously, only two
thirds to pay for vital state services. That
is not the only bad news. To meet finan
cial obligations, the two thirds of tax
revenues available must be supplemented
in 1987 with another 1.8 billion punts
($2.7 billion) in borrowing. Thus, the issue
is not even the dimunition of the debt (and
its attendant costs) but rather reducing the
rate at which it increases.
The obvious choices are painful to the
electorate: cut services and increase taxes.
The current Fianna Fail government has
done just that with the axe falling on en
tire government departments, health ser
vices and welfare payments have been cut,
school building stopped and government
employees let go. More stringent cuts are
expected in 1988 as the 1987 cuts reduced
government spending as a percentage of
GNP from 56.2 % to 55 %, a "whopping"
1.2 % decrease. As Prime Minister
Haughey stated in April, 1987, "Far too
long we have been living at a rate ~~ can
not afford, enjoying a standard of hving,,
we were not earning by our own efforts.

Mr. Charles Haughey, the Irish Prime
Minister, is administering tough economic
medicine.
In the early 1980's, Ireland's economy was
contracting and by 1986 had a growth rate
of 1.5% . The current unemployment rate
is 20 % and a recent survery by Irish
Marketing Surveys found that 62 % of Irish
young people feel that they are likely ~o
emigrate and 48 % already ha~e a family.
member living abroad. The Insh Industnal
Development Authority has been a success
story for the country in that it has cr~ated
thousands of jobs, but the demographics of
Ireland are taking their inexorable toll.
Most of Ireland's population is young. The
traditional hemorrhage of emigration ended
in the 1950's and 60's and thus the average
age in Ireland dropped and the pool of
youth needing employment expanded. The
IDA created many jobs but at a lesser rate
than the number of young people coming
onto the employment market. When the
Irish economy stopped growing in the
1980's, firms closed, foreign firms
departed and unemployment escalated. T?e
cities show the effects of unemployment 10
drug use, crime, and violence. In Boston,
you meet a lot of young Irish men and
women working construction and other
jobs, many are illegals, a reflection not
only of our economic prosperity, but also
Ireland's hard times.

In the early 1980's, I wrote of Irish elec
toral politics: "The parties. hav~ _a! the
same time modernized their abilities to
identify what the voters desire and to
create and sell programs tailored to those
desires. The result may be electoral suc
cess, followed by failure to keep contradic
tory and expensive promises, followed by
electoral failure in a continuous cycle of
trading economic promises for electoral
triumph." The most dramatic instance of
such a strategy occurred in 1977 when the
Fianna Fail party promised economic
growth and a cornucopia of ~ervices a~d
benefits, while at the same time, pronus
ing to cut taxes (over here that was labell
ed "voodoo economics.") By 1987,
however, in the February election, both
Fianna Fail and Fine Gael, the second
largest party in the state, were running on
an economic program saying that "the par
ty is over." The results of the e~ection .
were indecisive as Haughey's Fianna Fail
won 81 seats out of 166. Contrary to ex
pectations, another election did not fol!ow
as the Fine Gael, Labor, and Progressive
Democrat parties are supporting the
government's budget.
This undoubtedly is Haughey's last chance
to make his mark as a Prime Minister,
something he desperate!y wants to achieve.
His career, however, has been marke~ by
controversy and scandal. After assummg
leadership of Fianna Fail in 1979, he led
them into three elections and lost two of
them. His two earlier terms of office - one
for 14 months, the other for only eight
months - were disappointing and marked
by corruption. His party leadership was
twice challenged by rival members of
Fianna Fail and his attitude toward the
press is hostile.
An interesting spark on the political s~~ne
was the creation in 1985 of a new pohtical
party, the Progressive De~ocrats, ~nder
the leadership of former Fianna Fail
member, Desmond O'Malley. Entering the
election with five seats, the PD's emerged
with 14, a surprisingly good showing. .
Whether the PD's are a "flash" party like
Clann na Poblachta in the late forties, or a
party of the future that is tappin~ an ex- .
panding affluent, suburban constituency, it
is too soon to tell.
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Church and State

Looking Toward Europe

In 1986 and earlier in 1983, the degree to
which the doctrine of the Catholic Church
and the laws of the State are stitched
together was again demonstrated. In 1983,
a referendum was held which added to the
Irish constitution a provision forbidding
abortion, despite the fact that existing
statutes already did so. The amendment
was approved by a 2 to 1 majority. In
1986, a referendum was held to remove the
constitutional ban on divorce and allow
legislation that could deal with the
estimated 70,000 broken marriages. The
referendum also was rejected by a 2 to 1
result. The outcomes of the two referenda
were interpreted essentially in the light of
the vested interest of the interpreters. The
British press archly asserted the Irish peo
ple were backward and parochial, Ulster
Protestant Unionists declared that the om
nipotence of the Roman Catholic Church
in the Republic had again been
demonstrated. Charles Haughey, then the
oppostion leader, declared it showed a lack
of confidence in the government and thus,
elections should be called. The Irish Times
suggested that the unwillingness of the
voters to allow divorce indicated that they
were rejecting a United Ireland as divorce
is a right held by the people in Northern
Ireland.

In the realm of foreign affairs, apart from
Northern Ireland, the principle issue has
been the signing of the Single European
Act. Since 1973, Ireland has been a
member of the European Community and
that membership has been most beneficial,
resulting in a net inflow over outflow of
5.7 billion punts ($8.5 billion), a more
balanced pattern of exports, and funds to
develop the poorer regions of Ireland. In
1986, the Europeans agreed to closer
cooperation in the creation of a free inter
nal market, resources directed at economic
and social problems, and political coopera
tion to have a single European voice in
world affairs. This last was a stumbling
block for Ireland as it is a neutral state
while the other European States are
members of North Atlantic Treaty
Organization (NATO). The Irish question
whether they could sign and whether they
should sign the act. Neutrality is cherished
by the Irish and they did not want to be
swept into NA10 through the back door.
Eventually after a special referendum,
Ireland signed the Act, the last European
Community member state to do so. In
evitably, this will draw Ireland into
whatever common political vision the
European Community can generate.

All these commentators assumed that their
agenda was the same as that of the Irish
voters. It is simply not true that 1.4
million Irish voters ran to the voting booth
in 1983 and 1986 with the single goal of
"rejecting a united Ireland." This assump
tion grossly oversimplifies the fact that the
Irish voters were, no doubt, moved by a
variety of pressures. The role of the
Church should not be ignored, but the
substance of the issues cannot be dismiss
ed either. The specifics of the referendum
on divorce were not so compelling apart
from the doctrinal issue. I suspect that the
Irish voters, especially in rural Ireland,
were not certainly acting on the basis of a
" united Ireland" but rather to preserve
their culture, religion, and community
from what they see as shallow materialist
secularism.
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Northern Ireland:
Stagnation or Progress?
The last issue and by far the most vexing
is Northern Ireland. Events have occurred
which can be seen as momentous and
historically unique or as more of the same
dance around the problem while on the
ground, the situation remains fundamental
ly unaltered.
Two events are worth discussing for they
trigger other developments. When in 1981,
Sinn Fein, the political wing of the Provi
sional IRA, decided to run for office
against the Social Democratic and the
Labor Party (SDLP), the voice of constitu
tional nationalism, they gathered about one
third of the votes of Catholics in the
North. Fearful that the SDLP would be
supplanted by the pro-violence party, Sinn
Fein, the SDLP leader, John Hume, went
to Dublin and proposed that major steps
be taken to break the stasis that had frozen
the Northern Ireland situation since about
1977. The resulting New Ireland Forum
convened in 1983 and included represen
tatives of all the constitutional parties in
Ireland except the Protestant Unionist par-

ties which, of course, refused to come.
After a year of deliberation, the 1984
Report of the New Ireland Forum was
something of a landmark. In a common
effort, for the first time in 100 years,
politicians asked what Irish nationalism
meant in a modern context. Its myths, its
view of history, its claim on Irish people
were examined and the fundamental con
tradiction recognized. If an Irish "nation"
meant to be green, nationalists, Gaelic,
Catholic, rural, and its identity rooted in
the Celtic golden age and the Irish "race,"
then there was no place for one million
orange, Unionist, Anglo-Scot, Protestants.
But if that nationalism makes a claim to
rule all of Ireland and its people, then it
cannot be exclusively green, and cannot
have the state enforcing Catholic doctrine
as law, as it must, perforce, include the
Protestants. The Forum came to grips with
that truth in a way that was relatively
honest and mature. Both the Nationalist
and Unionist traditions had to be recogniz
ed, the document asserted, and accom
modated in a pluralist framework and in
doing so, the conflict, oppression and ran
cor in the North alleviated and subsumed
into some new structures for Ireland. The
suggestions included a unified Ireland, a
federal or confederal arrangement, and
joint authority of Dublin and London over
Northern Ireland.
While apparently making no impact in the
following year, the Forum was peremptori
ly dismissed by British Prime Minister
Thatcher. The Forum Report, in fact, had
had important effects on the situation. The
Unionists parties in Northern Ireland ex
pressed nothing but disdain for the Forum
effort but each party produced an
equivalent document analyzing the political
situation in the North. The Forum report
stimulated the behind the scenes discus
sions that were proceeding between Dublin
and London leading to the 1985 agreement
discussed below. The overall impact of the
Forum Report was to flush to the surface
the hidden assumptions and values of all
the parties about the North. The report ex
posed the myths Nationalism held about
Ulster Unionists, Catholicism, British rule
and the Republic's claim on the North.
Equivalently, Ulster Unionism was reveal
ed as the ideology of a majority dictator
ship run for half a century by an
assemblage of petty bigots in the name of
democracy. Unionism demanded every sort
of British support while refusing to accede
to London's sovereign wish that any
government in Northern Ireland be
democratic and unprejudiced.

In the event, eighteen months after the
Forum Report the Anglo-Irish Agreement
was signed in November of 1985. The
heart of this pact was the creation of an
"intergovernmental conference" in which
representatives of the Dublin government
would "consult" with representatives of
London with respect to issues in Northern
Ireland, especial!y those that pertain to the
treatment of the minority Catholic
Nationalists.

Mrs. Margaret Thatcher, the British Prime
Minister, is standing firm behind the
Anglo-Irish Agreement.
The reactions to the Agreement were
varied, overwhelming support in the
British Parliament, strong support in the
Irish Parliament, and favorable press and
international reactions. The Unionists,
however, went into frenzied tersevisergera
tions claiming that they had been betrayed
by London and vowing never to accede to
the Agreement. Unionists withdrew from
the British Parliament and ran in by
elections as a form of referendum on the
Agreement. Although this tactic cost them
a seat, it was clear that support for their
position was still substantial. What was
not clear was that the Unionist population
knew what it opposed. In 1986, 66% of
Unionists thought the Agreement gave
Dublin control over Northern Ireland
rather than an advisory role. Unionists
held demonstrations, withdrew from local
government and escalated their rhetoric,
though London and Dublin have not budg
ed on the matter of the Agreement.

More than two years later, what are we to
make of this Agreement? Paul Bew of
Queens University calls the new situation,
direct rule of the North by London "with
green knobs on it." Anthony Coughlan of
Trinity College saw the Agreement as
another devious manipulation of gullible
Ireland by Britain to keep control of
Ulster. Government leaders in Dublin and
London praised it, except for Charles
Haughey, who made his reservations well
known. The United States Congress, under
Speaker Tip O'Neill's guidance, gave $50
million a year for five years to a newly
created International Fund for Ireland; the
Canadian government provided a million a
year for ten years. (We are here putting
aside the question of whether the taxpayers
of the U.S. should be giving foreign aid to
Great Britain.)
The result, however, still has been a form
of paralysis in Northern Ireland. Op
ponents of the Agreement ask what is dif
ferent now from the early eighties? What
is the difference in the lives of the people
of Northern Ireland? Is the Agreement
another in a long line of failed efforts to
bring just and decent government and a
decent way of life to the North? Pro
ponents argue that those who expected the
Agreement to instantly transform Northern
Ireland after hundreds of years of sectarian
bitterness, ethnic hostility and political op
pression had raised naivete to an art form.
The Agreement is a framework for pro
blems to be worked out over time with
cooperative consultation to protect the
minority community. That is the real hope
for Northern Ireland.
In my view, the Agreement has not pro
duced enough immediate impact on, say,
judicial procedures, to persuade the
Catholic minority that Unionist intran
sigence does not still hold sway. Nor,
however, has it failed so miserably that it
should be abandoned as were the Power
Sharing government of 1974, the Constitu
tional Convention of 1975-76, and the Nor
thern Ireland assembly of 1982-87. It
should not be allowed to become an empty
formality. That will not only betray the ef
forts of John Hume, Seamus Mallon, and
other constitutional politicans, but also
convince the hard line Unionists and the
IRA that at the end of the day neither
Dublin nor London have the will and
determination to effect change in Northern
Ireland. Political initiative will go by
default to those men and women who are
willing to use a gun.

One of the most prolix features of Nor
thern Ireland is that the people there are
among the happiest on earth. Sally
Belfrage in her book, Living With Uiir; A
Belfast Tuar, points out that since the
escalation of violence and death in Nor
thern Ireland from the early 1970's, the
suicide rate and rate of depression have
been halved. In a world wide survey taken
by Gallup, 39 % of the people in Northern
Ireland describe themselves as "very hap
py" while only 10% of the Italians and
10% of the West Germans do so. It is a
strange irony that such felt happiness be in
such close conjunction with the unhap
piness of the families and friends of the
more than 2800 who have died violently
in Northern Ireland.
Bleak Outlook
How is old Ireland . . . how does she
stand? The answer is, unfortunately, not a
happy one. The economy is in poor shape,
the government's response until very
recently was irresponsible, the social im
pact is marked, church-state relations re
main unclear, and in some cases, such as
.the status of women, injustice prevails.
Northem Ireland remains frozen in time,
frozen in violence, and frozen in political
unmobility. The Anglo-Irish Agreement
marks as significant a step as has been
taken since the political division of the
island in 1922. We can only hope it is
fruitful.

Richard B. Finnegan is Professor of
Political Science at Stonehill College.
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Far East Diary
The following is a continuation of Stonehill
President Rev. Bartley MacPhaidin 's
account of his sabbatical experiences. Part
one began in the Summer 1987 issue of
the Stonehill Alumni Magazine.

Shanghai - city that conjures up the Orient
in the imagination, was my point of entry
into China. I had been told by colleagues
that travel in China was not for the faint
hearted and the guidebooks had pointed
out that travel alone was a near im
possibility. So it was with a measure of
apprehension that I approached this part of
the journey.
I need not have worried. My host,
Professor Yijian Gu, of the Chinese
Academy of Sciences, and the person who
originally invited me to visit The People's
Republic, saw to it that there was someone
associated with the Academy at every
airport to greet me and to see me off.
This was luxury in a land where the
traveller is devoid of the usual signposts
that help make sense of things. My
Shanghai guide was a young textile
engineer by the name of Shan-Shao Feng,
and the devotion he accorded me, his
assignment, was almost legendary.
Together we visited the various quarters of
the city, took the thirty-mile trip from the
famous Bund to the mouth of the Huangpu
River, where it simultaneously meets both
the ocean and that other great river of
China, the Yangzi. The entire riverside
from Shanghai to the South China ·Sea was
lined on either side with an astonishing
variety of sea-going vessels, many of them
carrying military markings. The signs on
our tour boat said that it was forbidden to
photograph them, but I did anyway, know
ing that my pictures would have no
espionage value and that hardly anyone
could spot me in the river haze.
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by Rev. Bartley MacPhaidin, C.S.C.

A point of particular pleasure was my visit
to Fudan University, formerly the largest
private university in China and one that
still has a premier reputation in The
People's Republic. The President, Xide
Xie, was travelling in the United States at
the time and unfortunately, I did not get a
chance to meet her; but her administra
tion, especially Vice-President Zhuang Xi
Chang and Lu Yimin, Director of Inter
national Exchange Programs, were most
hospitable and kind to us, treating us to an
exquisite lunch at the end of our tour and
visit to the university.

'' . . . the motivation
to learn in China is
•

,f

,n,ense ...

, ,

It is difficult to get an adequate impression
of the inner workings of academic institu
tions in other cultures without a decent
period of time in residence. However, on
the surface, one is struck by the fact that
the university is as egalitarian as the other
institutions of The People's Republic.
Several professors wheeled by to greet our
little party, but neither their dress nor
mode of transportation would lead one to
guess their position in the university. One
is also struck by the disparity of resources
between even a relatively well-positioned
university like Fudan and most American
universities. Despite that, the motivation to
learn in China is intense, with a particular
spin on the spare-time study of English,
vehicle for the magic possibility of perhaps, someday, somehow, who knows study abroad. I wished scores of our
Stonehill students could have travelled with
me to see, to sense, and to realize the
differences - and the difference they make.

The hazards of domestic travel were
brought home when it came time to leave
Shanghai. The China Air official gave
confirmation for a flight prior to the one
for which I was scheduled without telling
my guide. Result: no flight that day or the
next. Frequent trips to the airport were
necesssary, and my situation seemed to
cause conferences between airline and
army people that were disproportionate to
the matter. Shan-Shao Feng worked
strenuously to get a flight, pushing,
shoving his way forward through the mass
of people waiting for domestic flights.
After a period of thirty-six hours, he
finally succeeded and I was on my way,
but not to where I wanted to go. I had to
proceed to Beijing without visiting Xian
and that was a disappointment. However, I
would seek later to recoup the loss and, in
the meantime, be grateful to my guide
with the hope that any subsequent charge
he had would not cause him as many
difficulties.
When I trundled my cart through the
doors at Beijing International Airport, I
was greeted with a burst of laughter. It
was after midnight, about 32° F, both in
side and out, and there were many outside
the baggage-area waiting for relatives. I
knew instantly that it was my dress that
occasioned the hilarity: beige corduroys
with red suspenders, a pink shirt, and my
white Irish fisherman's cardigan, with a
Donegal tweed walking hat pulled down to
the ears. I thought they looked funny, too,
with their furry earflaps and blue twills.
But the laugh was on me and there was no
alternative but to join in the hilarity.

China: the old and the new

I sped through the Beijing night, through
rows of tall moonlit poplars to the Friend
ship Hotel where I was being lodged as a
guest of the Academy of Sciences. The
Hotel is actually a massive compound of
tall apartment buildings which the Soviets
built for their technicians in the 1950's
when thousands of Russians came to
China to help with the first Great Leap
Forward. When the friendship cooled
between the two countries, the buildings
were vacated and then pressed into alter
native service as a hotel. The Russians
had obviously treated themselves well away
from home with multiple-room, high
ceilinged apartments complete with
balconies and high french doors. Con
sequently, my accommodations were
spacious and comfortable. There was
always a flask of hot water and bags of
green tea, in case one wanted a refresher
day or night.
My Beijing days went by too quickly
because there was much to see and do. Of
course, I did the Great Wall--with more
huffing and puffing than any Chinese
emperor ever did--the Ming Tombs and
the Forbidden City. I had a superb guide,
Xhu Ziao Fei, a woman of great in
telligence and linguistic ability who had
been Professor Gu's own secretary in the
Academy, and a driver, Gong Xing, who
had a wonderful sense of humor even
though neither of us could understand a
word the other was saying. We made a
terrific threesome on tour. Trips began and
finished at my wish and no visitor to any
country would ever ask for people who
were so accommodating. Since I was on a
journey of fairly long duration, I was
careful to pace myself properly, and I did
not try to cram too much into any day.
Besides, one has to leave something for
the return visit.

Highlight of hospitality in Beijing was
dinner at Professor Gu's home. As in
Japan with the Iriyamas, it was my only
experience of domestic China. Professor
Gu himself had returned to the city and
invited me to meet his wife and family the
evening before my departure. It was a tour
de force of Beijing cuisine, consisting of
five starters and seventeen different dishes.
All were served in succession and in the
most generous portions. I was glad to
know the number in advance since it
allowed me to keep count of the before
and after, as Aristotle might put it. I'm
afraid the abundance and excellence cast
me into the role of gourmet and gourmand
at the same time, but it was an experience
I will not forget. Even more memorable
was the welcome prepared for me, and the
chance of meeting Pei's mother and
siblings, and Professor Gu's grandchild
who had spent the day waiting for "the
foreign grandpa." They were filled with
excitement about Pei, who is now a junior
at Stonehill, and wanted to know all about
her studies and her progress. I did my
best to bring them up to date on all
counts.

There was a difficult request I made of my
Chinese hosts that had a measure of
urgency for me, and that was to make up
the lost visit to Xian. And it did become
possible, thanks in large part to Professor
Gu's current secretary, Li Cheng Gan, a
young man of extraordinary patience and
courtesy, who secured the airline tickets
for me against great odds. It was to be an
overnight stay, again with a guide to make
the journey easier.
Xian lies in the interior of China, in the
fertile Wei River Valley. It is the largest
city in northwest China, protected from
both winter winds and summer heat by
ranges of mountains or plateaus. One
could see why it was favored as an
imperial capital for so long. In the time of
Marco Polo it was the largest city in the
world and, at one million inhabitants, one
of its wonders.
Even though there is much to see around
Xian, I was there for one reason: to see
one of the greatest archaeological finds in
recent history, the vast subterranean
funeral vault discovered in 1974.
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The Chinese government has built a huge
building to protect the vault with the
largest roof-span I have ever seen. I
entered and gazed in stunned silence at
row after row of life-size figures of terra
cotta--6,0CXJ already uncovered and several
thousand more to go. The figures are
grouped rank by rank, in battle-order,
some mounted on horse-drawn chariots,
others in infantry groups armed with
spears, swords and crossbows. The figures
have unique features, representing
individuals of the imperial guard. Chosen
pieces have been on tour in different
countries, but the ensemble can never go
on tour. And there are no words to
describe the sight.

' 'I entered and gazed in
stunned silence at row
after row of life-size figures
of terra cotta - - 6,000
already uncovered and
several thousand more to
go.''

I went to Sunday Mass at the Southern
Cathedral in Beijing, where I hoped to see
Bishop Michael Fu Tieshan celebrate
Mass. Unfortunately, he was not celebrant
that day so I had to make do with a mere
monsignor. The Chinese Catholic Church
is schismatic, having been forced to sever
its ties with Rome after the founding of
The People's Republic. The Roman
Catholic bishop, Ignatius Kung, has just
been released these past weeks, after thirty
years in jail for refusing to abjure his
allegiance to the Roman Pontiff.

''It is ironic that, having
broken with Rome, the
Chinese Patriotic Church
remains now more Roman
than Rome itself!''

Mass was a time-machine experience.
Everything was in Latin, except the
popular hymns, like " Nearer My God to
Thee," sung in Chinese. The priest wore
the Roman fiddle-back vestments and
celebrated with his back to the people.
The book was changed before the Gospel
from one side to the other, and everyone
stood for the vestigial Last Gospel. At the
end the people sang the Ave Maria of
Lourdes and the tourists joined in the only
refrain they knew-and more lustily, I
suspect, for finally having found two
intelligible words. It is ironic that, having
broken with Rome, the Chinese Patriotic
Church remains now more Roman than
Rome itselfl

China will easily gnaw away at one's
cherished western sense of individuality
and uniqueness, thus inducing a strange
diminution of selfhood, at least in the way
we experience it. It also has the capacity
to dwarf any human sense of achievement,
because its imperial history and power
would leave Greece and Rome in the dust.
I am not the type to weep over the
Acropolis or the Colosseum let alone the
Great Wall. But they do reduce the world
to meditation and China did that for me.
That was the pensive, melancholy part.
The counter-emotion to that experience
was a certain kind of exhilaration; at the
sheer inventiveness of a people who can
make do with so much less, who can
clothe and feed and shelter so many
millions. It makes one admire, despite the
social levelling, the resiliency of the
human spirit.
(Next: Hong-Kong and Manila)

On my way out I met a black diplomat
from the Ivory Coast, and I asked him
about the religious situation. I was curious
to know if there were any other,
underground, liturgies in Beijing. "Oh no,"
he said in his soft French African accent,
" they would never allow that." Then he
smiled and added, ''At least not officially!"

Rev. Bartley MacPhaidin, C.S.C. is
President of Stonehill College.

l
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Radio Days
Throughout its history, college radio at
Stonehill has thrived on a spirit of adven
ture, a willingness to change and grow.
Last Spring, Stonehill's radio station,
WSHL, revamped itself, adopting a new
sound and direction. The nonprofit,
student run 100-watt radio station which
broadcasts at 91.3 on the FM dial went to
an alternative music format, that is,
"anything off beat and non top 40."

by Martin McGovern

Supplying such an option, WSHL broad
casts from 7:30 A.M. to 1:00 A.M. daily.
It also provides news, courtesy of the
Associated Press wire service, at noon and
6 P.M. six days a week; coverage of
Stonehill 's men's and women's home
basketball games; specialty music shows;
feature interviews; and public service
messages.

WSHL today, with its radical music,
market positioning, handsome studio in the
College Center, high tech equipment, and
a staff of 60, is a far cry from the early
days of college radio at Stonehill.

Radio at Stonehill evolved from the Speech
Arts Society in the early fifties. Its
originator, driving force, and constant

"We had to break with our old fragmented
sound where DJ's played their personal
preferences without regard for overall con
tinuity or consistency. We had no coherent
identity that could hold a segment of the
local radio audience," explains Stephen
Zerdelian, the General Manager of WSHL
and a member of the Class of 1988.
Surveying the field, the station identified a
local market for alternative music that was
not being served. WSHL saw that opening
as an opportunity to broaden its appeal
and carve a solid niche for itself in the
local radio market.
"The shift wasn't just one of taste," says
Zerdelian. ''It was part of a professional
marketing strategy to reposition WSHL.
We had been thinking about it for a
while."
WSHL's strategy is not unique. All across
the country, during the past several years,
college radio stations have emerged as a
major force in building audiences, reputa
tions, and careers.
Recently, the New York Times noted that
"as commercial radio stations . . . have
become less hospitable to new or in
novative music, college radio stations . .
have become the major outlet for new
music of all kinds. From scholarly jazz
programs to unusual classical repertory to
crashing, howling post punk hard core
rock, college radio (alongside a few
listener-supported and community radio
stations) supplies music heard nowhere
else on the airwaves."

Stephen Zerdelian '88, General Manager of WSHL.

WSHL's switch to an alternative sound and
its emphasis on more professionalism is
paying off, according to Zerdelian.
For instance, the station stayed on the air
last summer and plans to do so again this
year. In addition, it is now broadcasting
regularly during semester breaks.
"This helped us build up and maintain our
local audience. By the end of last August,
the phones wouldn't stop ringing with
people placing requests," says Zerdelian.
"Being on the air all summer demon
strated to the record companies that
WSHL is a serious station that deserves
respect. The number of promotional
records we have received has increased
dramatically as has the amount of under
writing, that is non- commercial sponsor
ship. We gained respect from listeners and
producers," he argues.
The requests are still coming plus the
station's name recognition and reputation
are growing. However, the bulk of WSHL's
audience is off campus, in the 17 - 30 age
group, which has caused some on-campus
grumblings. But Zerdelian insists, "The
old programming was going nowhere. It is
impossible to try to please everybody. We
had to change and focus on an under
served audience."

source of energy, was Professor Herbert A.
Wessling, who has served as faculty
advisor to the radio station since those
early days. Wessling, now Professor
Emeritus, used to 'persuade' his theatre
students to do a radio show once a month
in an effort "to build the name of
Stonehill .''
Those hour-long shows, featuring plays
and comedies, aired on local radio stations
in Brockton, Taunton, Quincy, New Bed
ford , and Fall River. There were no radio
facilities at Stonehill then. The shows were
often pre-recorded on borrowed equipment.
The radio 'volunteers' operated on a shoe
string budget and their distribution system
was Wessling's 1948 DeSoto.
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By the early sixties, WS'ID was on the
air. It operated from the basement of
Donahue Hall with the most basic, to put
it mildly, of equipment. It barely reached
all of the campus.
Moreover, according to Wessling, the
unofficial station slogan was, "Don't flush
- we are on the air," because the studio
was subject to the whims of the building's
plumbing system. However, WS'ID, 640 on
the AM dial, gave expression to the idea
of an on-campus, student run radio station.
It was a pioneer.
From the basement in Donahue Hall,
WS'ID, in the late sixties, moved to the
old Pump House over by the tennis courts.
At last radio had its own headquarters
even if it was flooded during the April
thaw, and previously was used as a garden
shed, a slaughter house, and an airplane
repair shop.
"We were happy to have it, and even con
sidered staying there rather than moving
into the newly built College Center. It was
exclusive," says Wessling.
Exclusive or not, the radio station slumped
a little in the late sixties and it took a new
wave of dynamic volunteers in the early
seventies to recharge the station and plan
major advances.
The early seventies saw many changes.
The station moved to the College Center.
It entered into a difficult but eventually
successful struggle to obtain FM status.
This required convincing the College ad
ministration of the merit of the idea, filing
with the Federal Communications Com
mission for approval, and fending off
challenges from other broadcasters who
feared competition or interference.
By Spring 1974, WSHL-FM, complete
with an antenna on top of Donahue Hall
and with a loan from the College for new
equipment, was on the air. Foresight, hard
work and professionalism had won the day.
Even before moving to the College Center,
the staff had the sense to ensure that the
studio walls were sound proofed.
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Having cleared that hurdle, WSHL in 1978
embarked on an even more ambitious
project - the upgrading of the station to
100 watts of power. That highly technical
and detailed application to the Federal
Communications Commission to increase
power took four and one half years to
wind its way through the federal
bureaucracy. It also necessitated the
negotiation of a substantial financial
package from the College to allow for
implementing the changes and reru;>vations
should federal approval be forthcoming.
"Details. They paid attention to the
details. They were prepared. Their case
was always supported by details and facts.
They demonstrated ability and responsi
bility," Wessling says of the WSHL staff
members in explaining their success.
The Federal Communications Commission
application was demanding. Promoting the
application, maintaining morale and hope,
living anxiously with the possibility of
failure, perfecting management standards,
developing governmental structures, and
charting future courses, all tested the com
mitment and professionalism of the staff at
WSHL.

It was during this time that the radio
station called upon the experience of its
alumni, and established an Alumni
Advisory Board to provide continuity,
stability, advice and oversight.
Even when WSHL received Federal Com
munications Commission approval in the
summer of 1981 for the power increase,
the work had just begun. The station had
to be totally renovated and re-equipped in
preparation for the change.
As usual, the WSHL staff and alumni

were not found wanting. Everybody in
volved gave fully of their time, labor, and
talent. By November 1981, WSHL-FM
with 100 watts of power held its first test
broadcast. Professor Wessling made the
premier announcements with Tchaikovsky
playing in the background. By the end of
January 1982, the station had its official
opening.
The struggle was long and hard, but the
victory was sweet. An indication of the
confidence that WSHL inspires in
observers is the fact that in 1984, the
station received $100,000 from the estate of
Mr. Joseph L. Sweeney, Sr., a food
brokerage executive and philanthropist
from Holbrook who died in 1982, but who
had served on Stonehill's Board of
Advisors and obtained an honorary degree
from the College in 1962.
Sweeney had been impressed by how
Stonehill students ran their radio station.
The bequest was a testament to his respect
for the endeavors of WSHL.
So radio at Stonehill has made steady pro
gress in its years on campus. As Wessling
notes, "We have always been fortunate in
finding the right type of student leadership
at the station, people with drive, vision,
and initiative. And the station has proven
to be a grand and glorious opportunity for
students to develop their talents."

On Saturday, November 14 last year,
Stonehill's radio community, past and
present, along with faculty, administrators,
friends, and members of Wessling's family
gathered for a special dinner in honor of
Wessling, who is retiring from his position
as faculty advisor to the radio station. His
successor, Professor Geoffrey Lantos of
the business administration department,
begins his duties in September.
The list of people who have devoted their
efforts to the radio station is long and
growing. To try to mention everybody
would be impractical, yet to identify some
but not others seems unfair. Even the ac
companying photograph taken at the
November dinner unforunately doesn't in
clude all the members of that illustrious
group.
People came from near and far to
acknowledge and thank Wessling for his
sage counsel and many contributions, too
numerous to count, down through the
years. Speaker after speaker at that event
spoke warmly and fondly of their days in
college radio and of the motivating in
fluence of Wessling. Repeatedly the
speakers pointed to certain characteristics
of Wessling that served them well during
their stint in college radio and indeed in
later life.
Professor Wessling, they recounted, always
encouraged but never intruded, guided but
never led. He gave students a chance to
try their hand, to make their own
mistakes. Moreover, he was around to pick
up the pieces when things went wrong and
was prepared to help get things going
again.

A happy group of radio people pose for the camera at the dinner on November 14th, 1987
in honor of Professor Herbert A. Wessling, who retires as faculty advisor to Stonehill
College radio in September. In back from left are Kevin E. Perry '74, F.dward J. Selleck
'53, Frederick J. Watson '80, Mark C. Nickerson '85, John E. Sullivan '73, Henry R
Dannemann Ill '67, James J. 0 'Neal, Jr. '81, Brian P. Grip '82, Robert J. Mattaliano '77,
Carleton M. Donchess '79. In front from left are Rev. Bartley MacPhaidin, C.S.C., Stephen
'Zerdelian '88, Professor Emeritus Herbert A. Wessling, Mary Gail Fahrendo,f '80, Patricia
C. Yanikoski '77, and Sharon A. Dowdell '87.

Brian Grip '82, who served as General
Manager of WSHL in 1981-1982, put it
best when he said, " Professor Wessling
never told us what to do, but was always
there as a sounding board. He always gave
suggestions and never dictated. He gave us
flexibility and encouragement to live up to
our potential."

WSHL today, with its new departure into
alternative music, continues in that tradi
tion, exploring options, building on
strengths and giving another group of
students an opportunity to make a
difference by their involvement and with
their ideas.
As Professor Emeritus Herbert A.

In short, they said, he instilled confidence,
promoted independence and responsibility,
and prepared the foundation for the great
loyalty that radio at Stonehill inspires. And
radio has grown at Stonehill because it has
combined adventure and risk with respon
sibility and practicality.

Wessling retires as faculty advisor to
college radio at Stonehill, he leaves an
impressive legacy and a legion of ad
mirers. He dared students to be
adventurous.

Martin McGovern is Director of Corporate
and Foundation Relations at Stonehill
College.
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DEDICATION OF COLLEGE

His Excellency James E. Cassidy together with the officers of the Mass in front of Administration Building. Left to right: Rev.
James J. Gerrard, Rev. Edmund J. Uilrd, Rev. George P. Benaglia, C.S.C. , Rev. James W. Connerton, C.S.C., His Excellency
Bishop Cassidy, Rev. Thomas Taylor and Rev. William Dolan.

ON

October 12, 1948, Most Rev. James
E. Cassidy, Bishop of Fall River, at a Solemn Pontifical Mass in the Stonehill gym
nasium formally dedicated the College. The impressive ceremonies were wit
nessed by more than 1000 people, who filled the spacious hall to capacity.
Bishop Cassidy hailed the new college as a
dream come true, explaining that he had always hoped for a great Catholic College
in the Diocese of Fall River.
"Just as the oak tree, rising from a mere
acorn, grows tall and powerful; so also will the influence of SmNEIIlLL reach out,
from these humble beginnings, to enrich an area far greater than Southeastern
Massachusetts.''
The Rev. James W. Connerton, C.S.C., presi
dent of King's College and Vice-provincial of the Congregation of Holy Cross in
eastern United States, speaking for the Fathers of the Congregation said: "It may
take a long time and we will certainly need much help, but our ambitions are to
make SIDNEIIlLL as good as her mother University in every way."
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A Stonehill Tradition

Jlfv. Bartley MaePhaidiq,, GS.€.
Eighth ·Presiden.t of
. Stonehill College '1978__;_,.

Rev. George P. Benuglia, C.S.C.
(1906-1982)
First President of
StonehilJ College 1948-1949

Mr. C. James Cleary
Seventh (Interim) Presidenn, of
, , Stonehill College 1'l77

Rev. Frands J. Boland, C.S.C.
(1896-1960)
Second President of
Stonehllt College 1949-1955

R.ev. Ernest J. Bartell, C.S.C.

Rev. James J. Sheehan, C.S.C.
(1914-1977)
Third President of
Stonehill College 1955-1958

Sixth President of
Stonehill College' 1971-1917

}J.ev.

John T,._eorr;.C.S.C"'

'Biftti :Presrdent of
Stonehill €ol1ege 1964-}91r "'
~

~

I

Rev~ Richard .H. Sullivan, C.S.C~
Fourth President of
~tonehill College 1958-1964

8

Qf Presidential Leadership
15

On May 21, 1948, the Board of Collegiate Authority in the
Commonwealth of Massachusetts was petitioned for an
authoriza.tion of a change <?f purpose for the Foundation
of Our Lady of Holy Cross, so that a Collegiate institu
tion to be known as Stonehill College might grant degrees
in all the arts and sciences with the exception of
medicine. On June 29, 1948, the Stonehill College c/u.lrter
was granted . . . Rev. George P. Benaglia, C.S.C., is ap
pointed first President . . . Classes began on September
20, 1948 with one hundred thirty-one students enrolled . .
. Stonehill College is formally dedicated on October 12 at
a Solemn Pontifical Opening Mass by the Most Rev.
James E. Cassidy, Bishop of Fall River . . . The basket
ball team under the direction of George Sullivan, marks
the beginning of the Athletic Program. . .

Rev. Francis J.
Father Benaglia lays cor
Boland, C.S.C. is ap
nerstone of Science Building
pointed second Presi
dent . . . Stonehill
opens its first
classroom building,
later named (David
M.) Tracy Science
Building (1980) ...
Speech Arts Society
is formed . . . Busi
ness Administration
Program is es
tablished . . . Summit publishes first issue .
Basketball team-Southern New England Coastal
Conference Champions (15-1).

Stonehill is featured
in the
Brockton Enterprise
in a 1948 edition.

First brol

wvsc (''

Stonehill'
Stonehill
Boxing Tc
ment he/£.
Brockton
Hall. Roe
czano a,u
Sharkey .s
celebrity
Boxing cc
James Cl.
the toum
director. .

1s!

1948
Holy Cross Hall opens as
first academic building on
lower campus, later named
Duffy Academic Center upon
completion of the north wing
in 1969 ... Student excava
tions on lower campus lead
to discovery of relics from
the Colonial days of King
Philip, Chief of the J.Wzm
panoag Indians. Some ar
tifacts at the site date back
to the Stone Bowl Occupa
tion (1500 B. C. to 500 A. D.)

Rev. Richard H. Sullivan,
C. S.C. is appointed fourth
President . . . Senator John
F. Kennedy addresses students
from the steps of Donahue
Hall . . . Soccer team is
organized.

Reporters from the New York Ti.mes
and Boston Globe tour Stonehill 's
new townehouse complex, Com
monwealth Court, a seventeen
residence facility for 240 students
named for early towns and cities of
Massachusetts . . . Senator 'Edward
M . Kennedy speaks on campus
about the Vietnam conflict . . .
Women's service organization,
"Donataire," is formed to assist at
College and community
functions . . .

Women 's Varsity Softball team
starts, coached by Fred Petti .
Professor Albert Cullum and five
Stonehill students appear on na
tional television, CBS ' ''Sunrise
,,
Semester . . .
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(David) Ames Clock Farm opens as headquarters for
Buildings and Grounds Department . . . (James A.)
Merkert Wing of Science Building opens. The
building is nam~d the Merkert-Tracy Science Center
. . . Hafstrom-Swanson House ("Twin Cottages") is
purchased as home for President of the College . . .
Moreau Hall is purchased by the Town of E.aston
from the Holy Cross Brothers to serve as an elemen
tary school . . . Hockey elevated to varsity status . .
. General Studies' ~stem Heritage curriculum is
introduced . . .

79

80

(John Canr·
dinal) O War
Hall opens a
' resi-.
mens
dence . . . A
the first Pres
dent's Dinne.
Sullivan annc

60

Rev. Ernest J.
Bartell, C.S.C. ,
is appointed
sixth President
. . . Stonehill
Club Football
is featured
in Sports
''Brother Mike's'' Coffee House,
named in honor of Michael Massaro, Illustrated
C.S.C., opens . .. Stonehill students
and faculty participate in a march to
Brockton to protest the Vietnam war
. . . The Evening Division credit
granting program opens .
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Rev. Bartley MacPhaidin, CS. C. ,
is appointed eighth President . . .
The ''Barn '' becomes new home
for members of the Holy Cross
Community . . . Students par
ticipate in Irish Studies program
with University College Dublin . .
Chapel of Mary, Mother of the
Church and Human Resources
Center opens . . .

CAIRN, Stonehill 's
literary magazine is
published . . . National
Honor Society is
established . . . The
Stonehill College
Theatre, a division of
the Speech Arts Society
is established under the
direction of Professor
Ronald J. Fraser . . .
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''Roar of the Greasepaint, Smell of
the Crowd," is the first success of
new theatre group on campus
known as the "Greasepaint
Players ' ' . . . Cross country team
starts under the leadership of Rev.
John McCarthy, CS.C ... R.F.K.
Society is established, a volunteer
program of students working with
underprivileged children in the
Brockton area . . . Colonial Court,
a 17 residence facility for 240
students, named for citizen-patriots
of the revolutionary era opens .

68

16

Student Union
(cafeteria)

58

57

78

Stonehill is ac
credited by the New
England Associa
tion of Accredita
tion . . . Con
gressman John
McCormack, House
Majority Leader,
speaks at Stonehill
. . . Holy Cross
Fathers Seminary
opens . . .
Student Union
(cafeteria) opens .

Legal autho.
of the Colle,
is trans
ferred to an
elected and
predominam
lay Board l?.
Trustees . .
Honorable
Beatrice
Mullaney (Lt.
is elected first woman to clu.
Board of Trustees . . .
Religious Studies major ap
proved . . .

72

71
(Rev. Richard H.)
Sullivan Hall
opens as student
residence . ..
(Rev. William P.)
Evans House
opens as residence for Holy
Cross Priests . . .
Men's basketball
captures Northeast-7 championship in the conference 's inaugural year .

81

(Mary Joan)
Glynn Institute
of Irish Studies
opens in
Donahue
Hall . . .

82

The 'Educatr n
Building,
formerly
Ames Car gi
House,
opens .

t~i

83

broadcast of
C (''lvice of
~hill'') . . .
~hill College
ig Toumaheld at the
tton Music
Rocky Mar) and Jack
tey serve as
,rity referees.
ig coach, C.
·s Cleary is
?umament

tor. . .

Pius X Seminary
opens, later to
become the
Holy Cross
Fathers ' Retreat
House (1963) . .
Stonehill becomes co-educational, admitting
23 women . . .
College establishes debating society and
intercollegiate
tennis . . .

June J, The Honorable Paul A. Dever,
Governor of Massachusetts, addresses
the first graduating class of sixty-five
, men . . . The first edition of the ColLege yearbook, The Acres, is published
. .. Comprehensive examinations in
major fields are made compulsory for
Stonehill College seniors . . . ''Red''
Auerbach speaks at basketball ban
quet. ..

Class is distinguished
by first woman

graduate, Lu.ice
Moncey . . . ffbmen 's
basketball team is
formed . .
Dedication of the
Grotto of Our Lady
of the Immaculate
Conception which is
a replica of the
famous Grotto of Our
Lady of Lourdes,
France . . .

Stonehill College Glee
Club is started . . .
Crosier Club, a group
whose purpose is the
coordination of the
athletic, social, and
religious activities of
Stonehill women's
lives, began . . .

Rev. James J.
Sheehan, C.S.C.,
is appointed
third President
. .. Rev.
Thomas Tobin,
C.S.C. is first
Stonehill alum
nus to be or
dained a Holy
Cross priest
. . . F.ducation
major is offered

ss
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1m·

Wara
ns as
Sl-

, . At
Presi
inner, Father Richard
announces that the College
library will be
named in honor
of Richard Car
dinal Cushing and
Joseph W. Martin,

Jr.

Cushing-Martin
Library opens
. . . (Basil
Anthony) Moreau
Hall opens as
residence for the
Holy Cross
Brothers . . .
Purple Key Socie
ty, men's service
organization is
formed to assist
at College and
community func
tions .. .

61

uthority
-;allege

o an

and
inantly
ird of

ble

ry (left) ,

J

chair

ap-

South Wing and (Philip L.)
Hemingway Auditorium are
added to Holy Cross Hall
. . . Ames mansion is named
Donahue Hall, in honor of
Rev. James W. Donahue,
C.S.C., who was the Superior
General of the Congregation
of Holy Cross . . . Cushing
Martin Library is designated a
depository for government
documents . ..

College Center,
housing (Eugene F.)
Merkert Gymnasium,
opens . .. Hem
ingway Auditorium is
remodeled and ex
panded to become
Hemingway Theatre
. . . Intramural
Gymnasium is renovated to become (Charles) Watt In
tramural Gymnasium . . . Tofias Industrial Archives
containing Ames Shovel Papers acquired by Stonehill .
. . Mike Alloco becomes first Stonehill athlete to be
drafted by a professional team - 6th round, Ba,ltimore
Bullets .. .

featured
speaker on
campus in the
''Faces of
America '' lec
ture series . . .
Angelo Caranfa
becomes first
All American
athlete (soccer)
in Stonehill
history . . .

Purple Key and
Donataire
Societies
disbanded and
Ames Society
is established
as a College
community ser
vice organim
tion . . .

The (Anthony
E.) Cascino
Wing of the
Library opens .
.. R(JFC pro
gram starts at
Stonehill . . .

74

75

76

(John W.) Stanger Hall,
housing the Lockary Com
puter Center opens . . .
Legislation is signed by
President Ronald Reagan to
establish the Joseph W.
Martin Institute for Law
and Society at Stonehill
. . . The first Genesis
Award, in recognition of commitment
to the local community, is presented
to Brockton businessman and longtime
benefactor, Christos Tsaganis, at the
annual President's Dinner .

85

86

Raymond L.
Flynn, later to
be elected Mayor
of Boston, is ap
pointed Assistant
Basketball
Coach, and also
serves as varsity
baseball coach
... (Rev.
Francis 1)
Boland Hall
opens as
women's
residence ..

67

66

65

(Anthony and Lorayne) Cascino Hall
opens as student residence . . . 50th an
niversary of Holy Cross Fathers at North
Easton . .. The " Gaudete Medal, "
honoring those who have completed
twenty years of service at Stonehill, is in
augurated by President
Bartley MacPhaidin,
C. S.C. . . . Stonehill is
recognized as one of the
top five comprehensive
schools in the East by
US. News and World
Report .

56

Boston Mayor,
John F. Col
lins, is a

Holy Cross Fathers
Seminary is leased from
the Congregation as a
student residence and is
renamed Holy Cross
Center . . . Stonehill
College and University
of Notre Dame establish
a cooperative engineer
ing program . . .
SACHEM (Southeastern
Association for the
Cooperation of Higher
Education in
Massachusetts) is
established . .

73

84

WS1D, campus
radio station
broadcasts from
Donahue
Hall . . .

64

63

62

Dedication of
College's Moore
Organ in the
Chapel of Mary,
Mother of the
Church . ..

Rev. John T.
Corr, C.S.C. , is
appointed fifth
President .. .

Century Club is formed
under the direction of Rev.
Thomas C Duffy, CS.C
. . . Saxon Honor Society
established (to be succeed
ed by National Honor
Society in J9(j()) .. . The
Honorable Beatrice H.
Mullaney receives an
Honorary Doctor of Laws
degree at the 1956 Com
mencement ceremonies.
Also receiving an
Honorary Doctor of Laws
degree is Dr. Annabelle
McConnell Melville. They
are the first females to
receive honorary degrees
at Stonehill. . .

Mr. C. James Cleary is
appointed Interim Presi
dent . . . Opening of
the (Rev. Thomas E.)
Lockary Computer
Center in Duffy
Academic Center . .

77

The main room in
Donahue Hall is
renovated and nam
ed in memory of
William T. Herlihy,
'52 . . . Ground
broken for
Recreational
Complex . . . (Rev.
George P.) Benaglia
Hall opens as stu
dent residence . . .
Ceremonial ground
brealdng for Joseph
W. Martin ·
Institute for Law
and Society . . .
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Stonehill will
groduate the 10,000th
alumnus at the May
Commencement
·ceremonies . . .
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Around The Campus
News

New Trustee

Introducing New Faculty

Francis J. Mullin has been elected by the
Board of Advisers to the Board of Trustees
of Stonehill. Mr. Mullin is Chief of Equity
Trading at Putnam Management Company
in Boston. He recently served as chairman
of a testimonial dinner held in Boston
honoring Stonehill alumnus David I.
Finnegan, '64.

Eleven new full-time faculty began their
teaching duties at Stonehill in the Fall.
They are Marlene Benjamin, Ann E.
Burlin, Sheila Conboy, Warren F. Dahlin,
Celia Wolf-Devine, Rose Perkins, Virginia
Polanski, Robert S. Russell , George Ryan,
Rita Smith, and Richard L. Velkley.

Board of Fellows News

Marlene Benjamin joins the faculty as an
assistant professor of political science. She
holds her bachelor of arts from St. John's
College, and both her master of arts and
doctorate from Brandeis University.

The Board of Advisers has re-elected
Willjam A . Burke, Jr. and elected Thomas
· J. May, to the College's Board of Fellows.
Mr. Burke is Executive Director of Metro
New York Trade Adjustment Center. He is
the parent of two Stonehill students,
Michael, Class of 1985, and Kara, Class
of 1988.
Mr. May, a Stonehill alumnus, is Vice
President of Finance and Accounting at
Boston Edison Company.

Dinner-Concert in Honor of 40th
Anniversary Features Makem &
Clancy

In celebration of the 40th Anniversary of
Stonehill College, a dinner-concert featur
ing Irish folksingers, Makem & Clancy in
their farewell performance, will be held on
Saturday, March 26, 1988, 7-11 p.m. at
Christos II in Brockton.

Ann E. Burlin joins the faculty as an
assistant professor of communication.
Currentiy a doctoral candidate at Indiana
University, where she holds her master of
arts, she also holds a bachelor of arts
from the University of Virginia.
Sheila Conboy joins the faculty as an
assistant professor of English studies. She
holds her bachelor of arts from the
University of Kansas and doctorate from
the University of Notre Dame.
Warren F. Dahlin, who has taught at
Stonehill on a part-time basis, now joins
the full-time faculty as an assistant
professor of health care administration. He
holds his bachelor of arts from Nasson
College, and master of science from
Boston University.

Tommy Makem and Liam Clancy have
built a loyal following in Ireland, Britain,
and North America since 1975. Prior to
becoming a duo, Makem & Clancy per
formed as part of the Clancy Brothers, an
Irish foursome including Pat and Tom
Clancy, who brought a Celtic sound to the
American folk revival of the early 1960's.

Rose Perkins joins the faculty as an
assistant professor of psychology. She
holds her bachelor of arts from Rhode
Island College, master of arts from the
University of Colorado, and doctorate
from Northeastern University.
Virginia Polanski joins the faculty as an
assistant professor of writing. She holds
her bachelor of arts from Houghton
College, a master of arts from both
Syracuse University and Niagara Univer
sity, and doctorate from the State
University of New York at Buffalo.
Robert S. Russell joins Stonehill as an
assistant professor of business administra
tion. He holds his bachelor of arts from
Harvard College and master of business
administration from Boston College.
George Ryan joins the faculty as an
assistant professor of classical languages
and philosophy. He holds his bachelor of
arts and master of arts from Wayne State
University and doctorate from Princeton
University.
Rita E. Smith joins the faculty as an
associate professor of education. A
graduate of Stonehill , Rita earned her
master of education at Boston University,
and returns to Stonehill as director of the
Stonehill Education Project.
Richard L. Velkley, who has previously
taught at Stonehill, joins the faculty as an
assistant professor of philosophy. He holds
his bachelor of arts degree from Cornell
University and doctorate from Penn
sylvania State University.

At the end of the Spring '88 tour, the
legend of Makem & Clancy will end.
Tommy and Liam will go their separate
ways to pursue individual careers.

Stonehill College Gets
New Area Code
Effective July 16, 1988, Stonehill College
will have a new area code, as North
Easton becomes one of 190 cities and
towns in Massachusetts to be given a new
area code from New England Telephone
Company. The new area code will be 508.

Tickets for the dinner-concert are $30 per
person. For further information, contact
the Development Office at 238-1081,
ext. 344.
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Celia Wolf-Devine joins the faculty as an
assistant professor of philosophy. She holds
her bachelor of arts from Smith College,
and master of arts and doctorate from the
University of Wisconsin.

Tommy Makem and Liam Clancy will per
form in concen for Stonehill, in their
farewell performance.

Stonehill College and
Bridgewater State College
in Collaborative Research Project

Stonehill College has joined Bridgewater
State College in a collaborative research
program called the Bridgewater-Stonehill
Regional Research Institute.

Twelve students were inducted into Beta
Xi, the Evening Division Honor Society in
the Fall. They are (bottom row, 1-r), Lois
God.du, Nursing; Eileen Katz, Marketing;
Professor Edith Wislocki, Business M 
ministration; Margaret Jacobs, Accounting;
Susan Stakus, Nursing; (top row, 1-r), Jane
Marochino, Communications; Marilyn
D 'Andrea, Acad. /Career Counselor; Gail
Franzen, Nursing; Susan Sink, Health
Care Mministration; Jean Nalen, Nursing;
Marianne Mackie, Finance; and Mary
Puncelle, Communications.

New Program Offered by
Continuing Education

Leo J. O'Hara, Associate Academic Dean
and Dean of Continuing Education,
announces a new program this semester
entitled, Certificate in Management, in
cooperation with Codex Corporation of
Mansfield, MA.
The on-site program, designed for first
line supervisors, involves Stonehill faculty
members teaching courses to Codex
employees. This Spring, two courses with
two sections each, are being offered. They
are, Writing for Business, taught by
Virginia Polanski, assistant professor of
writing; and Principles of Management,
taught by William A. Burke, associate
professor of business administration, and
Edward Cahaly, adjunct faculty member,
formerly with Foxboro Company. Sixty
five Codex employees are currently
enrolled in the program.

The program curriculum consists of four
teen courses designed to meet specific ob
jectives identified by the College through
dialogue with Codex Corporation. The
program is divided into two parts.
Part one consists of seven courses dealing
with the fundamentals of management,
accounting, marketing, computer systems,
and communication, which leads to a
certificate of accomplishment for students
who successfully complete this set of
courses.
Part two is comprised of seven courses in
the areas of management and computer
systems, quantitative methods of business,
and ethical concerns of the profession. A
second certificate of accomplishment will
be awarded to students who successfully
complete this additional set of courses.
All courses in the program carry three
academic credits which may be applied
toward the completion of a bachelor of
science degree at Stonehill, or transferred
to another college or university.

Honors Assembly

Twenty-seven students were inducted into
the College Honor Society, Lambda
Epsilon Sigma, as well as the national
Honors Societies of several disciplines at
the annual Honors Assembly in the Fall.
The ceremony took place in St. Mary's
Chapel, and included guest speaker, Dr.
Judith McDowell Capuzzo, Class of 1969.
Dr. Capuzzo, a zoologist at the Woods
Hole Oceanographic Institute, earned her
master of science and doctorate degrees in
zoology from the University of New
Hampshire. She was elected to Stonehill's
Board of Trustees in the Spring of 1987.

The agreement between the colleges,
signed last Summer, authorizes the
Institute to embark on a joint study of
regional issues. The research and findings
from the study will be made available to
southeastern Massachusetts communities,
planning agencies, and businesses.
Co-directors of the Institute are Dr. James
L. Wiles, Director of the Office of
Community Research and Professor of
Economics at Stonehill, and Dr. Glenn
Miller, Associate Professor of Geography
at Bridgewater. Each college has an
information office where environmental,
social, and economic developments can be
studied. Resources at both schools, such
as libraries, computer services, and faculty
will contribute to the future success of the
program.
According to pr. Wiles, "The Institute
will continue and expand the work that
Larry Phalan began here twenty years ago.
We are looking forward to a varied and
fruitful interaction with people and institu
tions of our region."
An area of particular mutual interest
between Stonehill and Bridgewater has
long been the study of economic and
community development. Issues in areas as
varied as transportation, health care,
education, and housing have been ex
plored, data analyzed, and information
summarized and reported to interested
segments of the community. In continuing
this spirit of service and cooperation,
Stonehill and Bridgewater have pledged to
commit their resources to the health and
prosperity of the community of
southeastern Massachusetts.

Dr. Judith McDowell Capuuo '69 was
guest speaker at the annua,l Honors
Assembly held in St. Mary's Chapel.
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Alumni
Alumni Council Fall Meeting
The Alumni Council held its Fall meeting
in October. Guest speakers at the meeting
were John Judge, '89, Student Government
President, and AnnaMarie Cicerone, '88,
Student Government Secretary, who
addressed the topic of student life on
campus.
The Alumni Council represents the views
and interests of Stonehill alumni. It is con
cerned with maintaining appropriate com
munication with alumni, formulating
programs of alumni activities, raising
money through the Annual Alumni Fund,
student recruitment, student scholarships,
and assisting with career and employment
opportunities for Stonehill graduates and
students.

Investment Seminar
at Stonehill
The Office of Alumni Affairs sponsored a
seminar entitled, "Today's Financial
Markets," in October in Hemingway
Theatre on campus. The seminar was
presented by two professionals from
Kidder Peabody of Boston, one of whom
is an alumnus, Don Harrington '80. More
than one hundred alumni were present for
the informative discussion on stocks,
bonds, mutual funds, tax advantage in
vestments, and insurance products.

Golf Tournament
The third Stonehill College Alumni Golf
Tournament was held in October at the
Easton Country Club with 60 alumni
participating in the contest. The daylong
event, which culminated with a buffet
dinner and an award ceremony, primarily
included alumni from the Greater Boston
and Southeastern Massachusetts areas.

This was the third in a series of educa
tional seminars sponsored by the Alumni
Office. Previous seminars were entitled,
"Comprehensive Financial Planning," and
"A Home Buyer's and Home Seller's
Seminar."

Alumni Day 1987
Alumni Area Club News
More than one thousand alumni returned
to campus in September to renew friend
ships, strengthen Stonehill ties and cheer
on the football team at Stonehill's annual
Alumni Day.
Activities included campus tours, open
tennis courts, Stonehill Club football
game, post-game reception at the College
Center, and a celebration of Mass at St.
Mary's Chapel.
The Alumni Council sponsored a con
cession stand at the football game to raise
money for the student scholarship fund.
The Council also collected a cover charge
at the post-game reception to be put
towards the scholarship fund.

Alumni Brunch
at Oceancliff
More than fifty alumni from a wide range
of classes enjoyed a Sunday afternoon
brunch last Fall at Oceancliff, a 19th
century castle built atop the peak of a 20
acre estate in Newport, RI. The brunch
was well attended and a successful part of
the on-going effort to bring many different
groups of alumni together in a variety of
activities.
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Stonehill Alumni area clubs are a vital
component of alumni programming. The
area clubs serve a dual purpose: first, to
establish and encourage any alumni
activity that will further the well being of
the College, and second, to provide the
opportunity for Stonehill alumni living or
working in a common area to associate
and network with one another.
Stonehill currently recognizes three
geographic area clubs: Washington, D.C.,
New York City, and Connecticut.
The Washington, D.C. area club sponsored
a fashion show at the National Press Club
Ballroom in September. Irish designer
Thomas Wolfangle's fashions were
featured. Proceeds from the evening went
to the area club's newly established
scholarship fund.
The New York City area club hosted a
"Stonehill Night" at Ryan McFadden's, a
club in Manhattan in October. Over 60
alumni and friends attended.
The Connecticut area club visited the
"Festival of Trees" at the Wadsworth
Atheneum in Hartford in December.
Included in the day's itinerary was an
''Alumni Tea" at the museum, which
resulted in an enjoyable afternoon for
area alumni.

John Drew, 1987 Outstanding Alumnus
Award recipient.

1987 Outstanding Alumnus Award
The officers of the Alumni Council, with
President Rev. Bartley MacPhaidin, C.S.C.,
will present the Stonehill College
Outstanding Alumnus Award for 1987 to
Mr. John Drew '65, Founder and President
of the John Drew Company, in a
ceremony to be held on March 20, 1988.
Drew has played a strong role in recent
years in the resurgence of development in
several major metropolitan areas. Current
ly, he is President and Chief Executive
Officer of the thriving World Trade Center
in Boston, which is a major commercial
exhibition, conference and market center
fostering greater international trade in
New England.
In addition, Drew has been instrumental in
developing several other major commercial
projects including: the Bayside Exposition
Center and Merchandise Mart, Hor
ticultural Hall, The Great Woods Center
for Performing Arts, and Constitution
Plaza in Charlestown, MA.

Development
Before founding the firm, Drew served as
vice president of Corcoran, Mullins,
Jennison, Inc., a nationally known housing
development and construction firm based
in Quincy, MA. He developed several lux
ury condominium complexes, including
Dartmouth Green in Dartmouth, MA, and
Ocean Edge on Cape Cod.
Drew also served as director of federal
relations for former Boston Mayor, Kevin
H. White, where he played a key role in
city government as a liaison between
federal and local government agencies on
fiscal and developmental matters. One of
his major accomplishments for the city
was his creation of the highly acclaimed
"Boston Plan," a redevelopment plan for
the city.
Following graduation from Stonehill, Drew
earned his master's degree at Boston
University. In 1979, he was named to the
Top Ten Young Leaders of Boston by the
Chamber of Commerce. He is considered
to be one of the region's top authorities in
public and private real estate financing and
development.
The Outstanding Alumnus Award is
presented annually in recognition of an
alumnus who has significantly contributed
to his professsional field, which, in tum,
has brought honor and acknowledgment to
Stonehill College.

David I. Finnegan '64 received the
President's Award for Excellence at a din
ner in his honor Wednesday, October 7th.
Over 700 friends and colleagues from the
worlds of politics, education, business and
the professions gathered in the grand
ballroom of the Boston Park Plaza Hotel
and Towers to recognize Dave's many
achievements as a lawyer, media commen
tator, and elected official. The event also
raised over $100,000 for Stonehill's
Building Fund. Special thanks are due to
the hard working Dinner Committee under
the direction of Francis J. Mullin, Manag
ing Director, Putnam Management
Company.

On October 15, 1988, Stonehill will hold a
dinner in honor of Rev. John McCarthy,
C.S.C., Director of Campus Ministry, at
the Sheraton Mansfield Inn in Mansfield.
Since becoming Stonehill's first full time
chaplain in 1964, Father McCarthy has
earned the gratitude of students, alumni,
and faculty with his quiet concern and
dedicated service. Proceeds from the
McCarthy dinner will enhance the
Building Fund at Stonehill. For further in
formation, contact Francis X . Dillon,
Assistant to the President for
Development.

Rev. John McCarthy, C.S.C.

In October, alumni from the Class of '87
met with members of the Development
Staff, Fran Dillon and Tim Lawlor, to
familiarize themselves with the essentials
of the Annual Fund. They discussed the
class agent system, the phonothon and let
ter writing campaigns, and the setting of
donor participation and dollar goals for the
class. Increasingly, young alumni are get
ting involved in supporting college events
at an early stage after graduation. This
type of enthusiasm is very welcome.

The annual Alumni Fund Victory Dinner
in September marked the success of the
fund which surpassed its goal of $300,000.
The Alumni Fund chairmen have establish
ed a goal of $325,000 and 38 % alumni
participation for this year's fund. As
always, we appreciate the efforts of all
participants in the Annual Fund drive.

Rev. William ·F. Gartland C.S.C. received
the George P: Benaglia Award for Out
standing Service to the College in a
ceremony during the annual Century Club
Dinner in December. Father Gartland has
served as priest, educator and ad
ministrator at Stonehill for more than 36
years. The Benaglia Award is presented in
honor of the Rev. George ~ Benaglia,
C.S.C. , the founding President of Stonehill.

On December 2nd, Stonehill held its first
Presidential Forum to provide an op
portunity for alumni of the College to ask
questions of College administrators in an
informal and candid fashion. The goal of
the Forum is to develop greater response
and reaction from our alumni and to allow
them to better understand how the College
operates. Under the spotlight at the first
Forum were President Bartley MacPhaidin;
Executive Vice President, Robert J. Kruse;
Vice President and Treasurer, Edward P.
Casieri, and Academic Dean Fred C. Petti.
They answered questions and discussed
issues for over 90 minutes. The success of
the Forum means that a second one is on
the agenda for the spring.
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The College is also grateful to Mr. Stanley
S. Dennison of Georgia Pacific for his gift
of 12 white spruce trees which further
beautify the campus. The spruces are
located in a grove on the north side of
Stanger Hall.

The Martin Institute will devote itself to
archival and historical research under the
direction of James Kenneally, professor of
history, and public policy research and
public service under the direction of
Richard Finnegan, professor of political
science.
As Professor Kenneally noted in his

The College is grateful to the family,
friends, and classmates of David Bogdan
'82, who died in 1985, for the kind and
generous way they have remembered him.
They have planted a tree and obtained a
plaque in his memory. Furthermore, their
contributions in his name have increased
the Alumni Scholarship.

Joseph W. Martin Institute
Mr. Edward Martin was the guest of
honor at the groundbreaking ceremonies
Friday, November 7th for the Joseph W.
Martin Institute for Law and Society,
which is named for his brother who twice
served as Speaker of the U.S. House of
Representatives, during more than 40 years
in national politics. Over 150 friends of
Mr. Martin, and of Stonehill, along with
many local dignitaries, attended the
ceremorues.

remarks at the groundbreaking, "The_heart
of the research facility is, of course, the
Joseph W. Martin collection of letters,
diaries, speeches, photos, scrapbooks, and
memorabilia, and the diaries, memoirs and
observations of Edward E. Martin. This
collection already has attracted scholars
throughout the nation and abroad. To sup
plement their manuscripts the College is
gathering material from all over the coun
try: from presidential libraries, historical
sources, university archives, and transcrip
tions of oral histories, primarily from
Columbia University."
"To complete the visual record, Stonehill
has made arrangements to procure copies
of old newsreels from the National Ar
chives, has received permission for a
representative to visit the Columbia Broad
casting System archives to review news
reels and public affairs programming
featuring Joseph Martin so that copies can
be made, and the College also has receiv
ed donations of photographes from the
Boston Globe and Boston Herald. ''
"To broaden its holdings Stonehil1 has
obtained copies of the minutes of
Eisenhower's cabinet meetings and is
obtaining copies of his 5000 page
presidential diary, notes of his phone calls,
memoranda, the telephone logs of John
Foster Dulles and detailed notes of
legislative leader conferences. Stonehill, of
course, will continue to acquire material
reflecting the significant events and per
sonalities of the era in which Joseph
Martin played so vital a part."

Participants in groundbreaking ceremonies
in November for the Joseph W. Martin
Institute for Law and Society included
Stonehill President Rev. Bartley
MacPhaidin, C.S.C., Professor of history
James Kenneally, professor of political
science Richard Finnegan, and Mr.
E,dward Martin, brother of the former
Speaker of the House of Representatives.
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"The College also will expand its outreach
program for sixth graders and high school
students with a representative of the in
stitute visiting those schools whose pupils
are unable to come to Stonehill. Further
more, new programs will be instituted to
attract College and university students."

"Equally as important as the mission to
schools, is providing an educational
service to the non-academic community.
The institute will cooperate with local
historical societies and service organiza
tions and more importantly will begin a
program wherein retirees can utilize the
resources of the center and its historian, to
prepare either oral histories or mini
manuscripts for their grandchildren. It is
the intent of those in the Institute, as it
was of Joseph Martin, to serve the needs
and dreams of those of every age in
Southeastern New England.''
Professor Finnegan in his remarks noted,
''After the civil war with the founding of
Johns Hopkins University by David Coit
Gilman and the University of Chicago by
William Rainey Harper, American univer
sities took responsibility for the creation of
new knowledge through research as well
as the transmission of the classics. As the
depository of the papers of Speaker
Martin, we are part of the process of
writing the history of this nation, and in
doing so, become a participant in the crea
tion of new knowledge and the tradition of
research."
The Martin Institute, he added, "will
become the focal point for the convergency
of citizens, local officials, teachers, ad
ministrators, businessmen and all others
who can improve public service for the
people of Southeastern Massachusetts. The
rooms (of the Institute) will serve as a
nexus for the convergency of nationally
elected and appointed figures, state elected
and appointed officials, scholars, and
experts, to inform, discuss, debate, for
mulate and create the future of the region
that Speaker Martin represented."
The Martin Institute is scheduled to open
in June 1989. On December 20, 1987,
President Ronald Reagan signed the
Omnibus Federal Budget for Fiscal Year
1989 which contained the final appropria
tions for the Martin Institute. This will
bring the total amount of Federal support
for the Martin Institute close to $6 millon.

Faculty Notes
Anthony J. Celano
assistant professor of philosophy has been
invited to submit several articles for
publication including, "The Understanding
of the Concept of Felicitas in the pre-1250
Commentaries on the Ethica Nicomachea,"
which will appear in Medioevo; an article
for a commemorative volume of essays in
honor of J.A. Weisheipl, the topic of
which will be the relationship between
philosophy and belief; and an article for
Miscellanea Mediaevalie, a journal of
medieval philosophy based in Cologne, W.
Germany. Professor Celano also presented
several papers including, "Eudaimonia in
Medieval Moral Theory," at Villanova
University, and, ':i-\ristotle's Ethics and its
Medieval Critics," at the Boston Collo
quium for Medieval Philosophy.
Michael D. Coogan
associate professor of religious studies
recently published two articles. They are
entitled, "Of Cults and Cultures: Reflec
tions on the Interpretation of Ar
chaeological Evidence," published in
Palestine Exploration Quarterly, and "Ca
naanite Origins and Lineage: Reflections
on the Religion of Ancient Israel,"
published in Ancient Israelite Religion:
Essays in Honor of Frank Moore Cross.
Charles H. Curran
associate professor of communication
presented a paper entitled, "The Rhetoric
of Irish Unification: Light/Dark
Metaphor," at the Fal~ conference of the
Rhetoric and Public Address section of the
Eastern Communication Association in
Weston, MA.
Steven Cushing
assistant professor of mathematics and
computer science has had three papers ac
cepted for presentation. Two papers were
presented in December, at the annual
meeting of the American Association for
Applied Linguistics in San Francisco and
at the Twentieth International Congress of
Communication and Cognition in Ghent,
Belgium. The third paper will be
presented at the Twenty-Fourth Interna
tional Congress of Psychology, to be held
in Sydney, Australia in August. Professor
Cushing has recently published articles in
the following publications: Artificial In
telligence, Word Uizys: The Journal of
Recreational Linguistics, The Sciences, and
Mathematics Magazine.

Warren F. Dahlin
assistant professor of health care ad
ministration served as keynote speaker at
two separate conferences this Fall. The
first was at the annual conference of the
National Association for Nutrition and Ag
ing Services and Programs in Lexington,
KY. The second conference was entitled,
"Best of Care," held at the University of
Western Michigan and sponsored by
Senior Services Inc. and the College---~f
Health and Human Services at the
University.
Grace E. Donovan, S.U.S.C. (Sr.)
campus minister, associate professor of
history and writing has had an article ac
cepted for publication in the Journal of the
Catholic Campus Ministry Association.
The article is entitled, " Education on
Issues of Human Sexuality."
Barbara Estrin
professor of English will publish an article
in Texas Studies in Literature and
Language entitled, "Baring the 'I' and
Bearing the 'You': Donne's Elegy:
'Change' and :i-\ Valedictorian of my Name
in the Window."
George Gallant
assistant professor of political science was
the guest speaker at the Fall meeting of
the Massachusetts State Federation of
Women's Clubs in Boxborough,
Massachusetts. The theme of the meeting
was, "Friendships Around the World," and
was hosted by the International Affairs
Department of the State Federation. The
subject of his talk was, "Friendship
Through Understanding." Professor Gallant
also attended the National Convention of
the American Association for the Advance
ment of Slavic Studies in Boston.

Mary Lou Jackson
assistant dean for academic services was
featured as the Commencement speaker at
the American Institute of Banking in
Boston.
Mary L. Kahl
assistant professor of communication has
completed a two-year term as secretary of
the Public Address Division of the Speech
Communication Association (SCA) and
was elected as the Public Address Division
Representative to the SCA Nominating
Committee at the annual meeting in
November. At the same meeting she also
presented a paper entitled, "Judicial Con
servatism Prevails in the West: The Im
peachment of Rose Bird;" chaired a panel
entitled, "Competitive Papers in Rhetorical
and Communication Theory;" and served
as a member of the Local Arrangements
Committee, which organized the annual
meeting. Professor Kahl will publish a
book review in the Winter issue of
Quarterly Journal of Speech.
Geoffrey P. Lantos
assistant professor of business administra
tion has co-authored a book for the
American Management Association's Ex
tension Institute which will be published
next summer entitled, Pricing Strategies
and Practices. He is also acknowledged as
a contributor to two chapters on money
making mail marketing and on planning
and positioning in Money Making
Marketing by Dr. Jeffrey Lant. Professor
Lantos has also published an article in the
Journal of Public Policy and Marketing
entitled, ':i-\dvertising: Looking Glass or
Molder of the Masses?". He presented a
paper entitled, '½ Theology of Marketing
Ethics" for the Christian Business Faculty
Association and the Southern Marketing
Association Ethics Workshop.

Craig S. Higgins
associate professor and chairman of health
care administration has recently been ap
pointed to the President's Advisory Board
at Simmons College for the master of
science program in health care administra
tion. Professor Higgins is currently the
Board President of Old Colony Hospice,
an organization which has served the ter
minally ill and their families since 1979
and has been supported regularly by a
number of Stonehill faculty who have
served on the board.
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Bookshelf
Francis P. Phelan
professor of English is working on a
follow-up to his novel, Four Ways of Com
puting Midnight. He also has completed a
short story based on his experiences in
Mexico, which he read from at the
American Committee for Irish Studies
conference in Dublin last July.
Deborah B. Rosenthal
instructor in the writing program recently
presented a Boston Public Library Lecture
series entitled, "New England Women
Writers: Pioneering in a World of Chance,
Choice, and Challenge," sponsored by a
National Endowment for the Humanities
Gr~ t. She has also been selected as the
only American Atwood Scholar to be
presenting a paper on the English
Canadian Literature panel of the forthcom
ing Northeast Modern Language Associa
tion Conference.
Richard L. Velkley
assistant professor of philosophy spent the
1986-87 academic year at St. Michael's
College, the University of Toronto, on a
research fellowship where he completed a
book on the philosophy of Kant. He has
published two essays, "Kant on the
Primacy and the Limits of Logic," in
Graduate Faculty Philosophy Journal, and,
" Edmund Husserl," in History of Political
Philosophy.

VICTIMS

James Wm. Chichetto, C.S.C.
instructor in the writing program

Connecticut Poetry Review Press
New Haven Connecticut
This is Father Chichetto's fourth book of
poems. Edwin Honig, poet, critic, and
professor of English at Brown University,
commented about the book: "What unites
these poems of Chichetto's is their com
passion for the suffering of creatures vic
timized by the mass hatreds and indif
ference of modern society. The victims
have been shunted off the same road all
humanity must travel if the community of
our lives is to be understood. Chichetto is
a poet struggling to have his way; the fact
is his poems often succeed in arriving
with a luminous revelation."
One of the poems in the collection will be
included in the new 1988 Anthology of
Magazine ~rse and Yearbook. The an
thology, which has been selected for in
dexing by Columbia University's Granger's
Index to Poetry, presents an "overview of
the best work being _published in
magazines of all types" according to
Writer's Digest.
Father Chichetto's third book of poems,
Gilgamesh and Other Poems, was recently
reviewed favorably in The Great American
Bake-Off by Robert Peters, poet, critic,
and Professor of Comparative Literature at
the University of California.
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HONEY
FROM
STONE

A Naturalist's Search for God
Chet Raymo
professor of physics

Dodd, Mead & Company, Inc.
New York
illustrations by Bob O'Cathail
What is the relevance of traditional
religion in a world described by contem
porary science? Is scientific knowledge a
satisfactory ground for the religious ex
perience? Can the language of traditional
religion constitute an appropriately modern
language of praise?
In the framework of the medieval Book of
Hours, the author's thoughts and medita
tions on nature, science, and religion seek
to answer these questions. The landscape
of the Dingle Peninsula in the west of
Ireland, where Chet Raymo has spent a
good part of his life, triggered these reflec
tions on the natural world, the significance
of science, and the spiritual conundrums
facing modern humankind. Noted Irish ar
tist Bob O'Cathail's linocuts emphatically
and lyrically echo the author's world.
Professor Raymo writes, "This is not a
work of metaphysics or theology. It is in
stead a kind of serendipitous adventure, a
spiritual vagabond's quest. I have tramped
the landscapes of the Dingle Peninsula,
studying the flora and the fauna, the
rocks, the sky, and I took whatever scraps
of revelation I could find. I sought the
burning bush and did not find it. But I
found the honeysuckle and the fuschia , the
gorse and the heather. When I called out
for the Absolute, I was answered by the
wind. If it was God's voice in the wind,
then I heard it."

In Memoriam

Louise R Hegarty

Rev. Thomas E. Lockary, CS.C

Louise F. Hegarty, professor of
mathematics and director of Academic
Computing at Stonehill died on January 4,
1988 after a lengthy illness. Louise came
to Stonehill to teach mathematics in 1968,
and assumed additional duties in the Data
Processing Department in 1970, when it
opened. She was instrumental in guiding
the development of computerization on
campus. An alumnus of Regis College,
Louise did graduate work at Harvard
University. Before joining the Stonehill
community, she taught mathematics at
Brockton High School and worked for
International Business Machines.

Rev. Thomas E. Lockary, C.S.C., professor
of physics and mathematics at Stonehill
College for more than 30 years, died
unexpectedly on January 28, 1988,
following a heart attack.

"Louise was an extraordinarly gifted
mathematics instructor. Two of her most
admirable talents as a teacher were her
ability to get each student to work to his
or her potential, and the very personal
interest she took in the progress of every
student," says Ralph Bravaco, associate
professor of mathematics and computer
science. "She was both a friend and
teacher to many students and she never
knew how to keep the two roles separate. I
have never seen a professor so loved by
her students as Louise. We all miss her
very much."
Louise was married to Stonehill alumnus,
Robert P. Hegarty '58. They resided in
Easton with their two children, Colleen
and Patrick.

In 1985, Father Lockary, in whose honor
the Lockary Computer Center on campus
is named, received the College's Benaglia
Award in recognition of his outstanding
contributions to the academic life at
Stonehill. Father Lockary pioneered the
growth of computer studies at Stonehill
and, at the dedication of Stanger Hall, in
which the Lockary Computer Center is
housed, he was presented with the
President's Award for outstanding contribu
tions to the development of computer
studies.
"Father Lockary introduced the computer
to the Stonehill community over twenty
years ago." says Dr. Raymond A. Pepin,
Director of Academic Computing. "Since
then, he has made legendary contributions
to academic computing and computer
science at Stonehill. A gentle, loving, and
brilliant man, he will be missed dearly."
A Weymouth native, Father Lockary
received his A.B. magna cum laude in
Philosophy in 1943, and his Ph.D. in
Physics in 1954 from the University of
Notre Dame. He studied at the Seminary
of Our Lady of Holy Cross in Easton and
Holy Cross College in Washington, D.C.,
and was ordained a Holy Cross Father in
1947 at the University of Notre Dame.
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Class Notes
1955

1959
Rev. Henry Bourgeois, C.S.C. observed
his 25th anniversary in the priesthood in
July, 1987. He has recently been assigned
to his home parish of St. Jacques Church,
Taunton, MA.

1961
Kathleen Burke recently received an
award from the Massachusetts Historical
Commission for her "exemplary restora
tion" of a Gloucester, MA landmark. The
c. 1875 Victorian mansion, with a six-story
tower, serves as both residence for she and
her husband, and headquarters of her con
sulting and communications firm ,
Burkelan, Inc.

Armond and son, Thomas
Armond Colombo
left, with his son, Thomas, has been
teacher and football coach at Brockton
High School since 1969. His present
overall coaching record (209 wins, forty
six losses, four ties, and eleven undefeated
teams) has earned him the distinction of
claiming more wins, undefeated seasons,
Super Bowl appearances and wins, and
league championships than any other ac
tive high school football coach in
Massachusetts. Armond has been named
high school football coach of the year for
Eastern Massachusetts, and New England,
several times over.

William Buckley, Jr. was named president
and chief operating officer of Royal In
surance Company in Charlotte, NC. He
was the former chairman of Crum &
Forster Commercial Insurance in Warren,
NJ.

1962

1956
Richard J. Noone, Brockton, MA, after
several years at Frank Noone Shoe Com
pany and Horace Mann Educators In
surance Company, has started a new career
with Middleton-Carvalho Real Estate in
their Brockton office.
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Dennis served in Vietnam for a year and a
half as director of a refugee program,
after which he received the Congressional
Medal of Honor from President Lyndon B.
Johnson. Dennis resides in Boston with his
wife Susan and three children.

1963
Joseph Boisse, university librarian at
University of California, Santa Barbara,
since 1983, has been elected vice-president
of the Association of College and Research
Libraries. After serving one year as vice
president, he will assume the presidency
of the organization in July.
Philip Flynn is president of Mitchell
Brothers, Inc. , a Los Angeles area
wholesale food distributor and restaurant
owner.
Francis M. Percuoco, managing director
of Gerald T. Reilly & Co. in Milton, MA,
has been re-elected by Moore Stephens,
the London-based international financial
consulting and accounting firm as
representative on the firm's international
policy committee.

Following graduation from Stonehill,
Armond earned his master of education
degree from Bridgewater State College. He
then taught and coached football at
Archbishop Williams High School before
beginning his career at Brockton. Under
his leadership, Brockton 's football team
has become nationally recognized, with
this year's team ranked fifth in the country
in its division.
Armond and his wife, the former Betty
Marciano, (sister of boxing legend Rocky
Marciano of Brockton) have six children,
all graduates of Brockton High School.

Prior to his new appointment, Dennis'
political career in Massachusetts has in
cluded Chief of Staff of House Ubys, and
Means; and Assistant Secretary of Human
Services in the administrations of Gover
nors Michael Dukakis and Edward King;
and director of a federally sponsored state
health planning agency for Southeastern
Massachusetts. Dennis served as field
director in Iowa for Senator John Glenn's
campaign in 1974.

1964

Dennis Smith
has been appointed Chief of Staff in the
office of Massachusetts' Lieutenant Gover
nor, Evelyn Murphy. In his new position,
he will assist in developing public policy
on a variety of issues, such as health and
transportation, for the Commonwealth of
Massachusetts.
Dennis received his master's degree from
the Boston College School of Social Work,
and a master's degree in public health
from the University of Massachusetts,
Amherst.

Dr. Arthur Haley, in eight of the past
eleven years with Arizona State University,
has held several administrative positions in
the College of Public Programs including
Charter Assistant Dean for Community
Service Operations and Professional
Education, Assistant Dean for Research,
Assistant Dean for Community Develop
ment and Chair, Department of Leisure
Studies. He has published over 70 referred
and related publications, given more than
60 formal research presentations, and has
been employed by various public and
private agencies as an advisor and
consultant.

1965

1966

Dr. Terrence Clauretie, a member of the
Louisiana State University faculty in
Shreveport, was a featured speaker at the
annual convention of the National Associa
tion of Master Appraisers in Orlando, FL
in June. This organization provides con
tinuing education and professional cer
tification opportunities for professionals in
the area of real estate appraisal.

Robert D'Amato has been named to the
National Board of Advisors of the Univer
sity of Arizona College of Pharmacy. He
is associate director in the Human & En
vironmental Safety Division of the Proctor
& Gamble Co., Cincinnati, OH.
John Gleason was recently named Vice
President, Director of Credit Services for
L. S. Ayres Department Stores, In
dianapolis, IN. John, his wife Ginger, and
their two children now reside in Carmel,
IN after spending eight years in the
Philadelphia area.
Terry Lomax is the owner of Lomax
Realty, a full service realtor, in Miami
Lakes, FL.

1967
Richard Struzziero, a graduate of Tufts
University School of Dental Medicine, has
a private practice in Braintree, MA, and
serves part-time as a consultant to the
Myofascial Pain Clinic. Richard, his wife
Joan, and their two children reside in
Braintree.

Paul E Quirk
is the Executive Director of the
Massachusetts Pension Reserves Investment
Management (PRIM) Board. Paul has an
extensive background in the area of labor
relations. Prior to directing PRIM, he was
an Industrial Relations Consultant at Har
vard University, where he specialized in
trade union education and public pension
reform legislation. Paul has served as
Secretary-Treasurer of the Massachusetts
AFL-CIO and also served as the Senior
State Representative for the Joint
Labor/Management Committee of the
Commonwealth of Massachusetts.
Paul currently sits on the Board of the
Council of Institutional Investors and is a
Director of the Investor Responsibility
Research Center.

1968
Barry W. Brodil operates his "Health
Centered Dentistry" practice in Hanover,
MA.

1969
Stephen Fielding has been awarded the
doctorate in Sociology from Northeastern
University, and is a part-time assistant pro
fessor at both Wellesley and Regis Col
leges. Stephen and his wife Susan reside
in Waltham, MA.
Michael Lenihan of Westerly, RI has
passed the Rhode Island Bar Examination.

Janine Bernard, Ph.D. has been ap
pointed Associate Professor of Human Ser
vices and Coordinator of the Counseling
Department at Fairfield University, Fair
field, CT. Prior to her return to New
England, she was on the graduate faculty
at Purdue University for nine years. Janine
lives in Stratford, CT with her husband,
Dick Hackney, and son Curtis.

1971
Douglas Gentile of Charlotte, NC has
successfully completed the Uniform Cer
tified Public Accountant Examination in
Raleigh.
Brian Marcotte has been appointed Direc
tor of the Bureau of Marine Sciences,
Maine Department of Marine Resources in
West Boothbay Harbor, Maine. The
Bureau is the center for Maine's fisheries
research and policy development for the
Gulf of Maine.
Jeannine (Okker) Zito was elected presi
dent of the board of directors of Citizens
for Adequate Housing, a grass roots
organization which runs a shelter for
homeless famili~s in Peabody. Jeannine
resides in Peabody with her husband and
two children.
Edward Molloy was asked by the Interna
tional Atomic Energy Agency, through the
United States Nuclear Regulatory Commis
sion, to be part of a multi-national east
west inspection team to review operations
and safety of European nuclear plants
following the events at Chernobyl in the
Soviet Union. Edward made his findings at
the Hague in the Netherlands, and rer.1rn
ed after several weeks to his position in
industry.

1972

1970

Donald Cole of Baltimore, MD is Senior
Vice President, Media Director for W. B.
Doner Advertising.

Kevin Shea, a Major in the U.S. Army, is
enjoying a two-year tour of duty in
Australia.

Dominic Paratore has become a partner
in the law offices of Gargano, Gabriele,
Ciano, Paratore, P.C., Cambridge, MA.

1973
James Mooney has been appointed assis
tant vice president, commercial loan of
ficer for Vermont Federal Bank, Burl
ington. Prior to relocating to Vermont, he
was employed by the Bank of New
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England, Brockton, MA.

Mary Del Sordo was appointed assistant
principal at the Whitman School in
Brockton, MA. She has taught in the
Brockton School System since 1973.
Frederick Cochran, M.D., Ph.D., is a
Postdoctoral Fellow in Molecular Biology,
sponsored by the Muscular Dystrophy
Association. He is currently working at
the University of London, Hammersmith
Hospital, and Oxford University, John
Radcliff Hospital, England. Upon his
return to the U.S.A. in 1989, he will be
clinical instructor in pediatrics and
neurology at the University of California,
San Francisco.
Michael Allocco, Jr. announces the open
ing of a chain of retail establishments call
ed Sports Fan Heaven in East Lauderdale
and Miami, FL. His stores specialize in
licensed products for all professional and
collegiate teams.
William Hasenfus has given copies of his
master's thesis, "Joseph W. Martin, Jr.,
and the Individual Income Tax Reduction,
1947-48," (Rhode Island College, 1976);
and doctoral dissertation, "Managing Part
ner: Joseph W. Martin, Jr., Republican
Leader of the United States House of
Representatives, 1939-1959," (Boston Col
lege, 1986) to the Martin Collection in the
Cushing-Martin Library.
Nancy (Comperchio) Bevivino has recent
ly received her juris doctorate from Suf
folk University Law School.
Richard Connor has been named
Associate Director, Quality Control, for
the P. F. Laboratories in Totowa, NJ,
where he resides with his wife and
daughter.

1974
Lori Ross has joined the Washington
operations of Burson-Marsteller as con
stituency relations specialist. She was
formerly Membership and Marketing
Manager for the American College of
Health Care Administrators, a professional
association in Bethesda, MD.
Thomas Hohl was awarded a master of
laws in taxation from Boston University
School of Law. He is an attorney for
Angell, DiSend and Quesnel in Boston
and resides in Plymouth, MA with his
wife Kathleen (Kennedy) '71 and their
five children.
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Frederick Lord, M.D. was certified by
the Medical Board of Orthopaedic Surgery
after passing the oral certifying exam in
Chicago. He is still in private practice in
Windsor, VT, and recently had a paper
published on the treatment of metastatic
cancer of the spine.
Rev. Albert Ledoux was recently ordained
to the priesthood and is assigned to the
Cathedral of the Blessed Sacrament in Al
toona, PA. He spent the last five years at
Mount Saint Mary's Seminary in Em
mitsburg, MD.

1975
Joseph Knipper was promoted to district
sales manager for Sunshine Biscuits, Inc.
for the New York Metro-Sayerville Region.
Joe has been with Sunshine for five years.
John Fini has been named Director of
Grants and Contracts at the University of
Lowell, MA. He previously worked for
Dartmouth College in a similar capacity.
Stephen Rioux, M.D. announces the
opening of his private practice for
pediatric neurology in Portland, ME. He
resides with his wife Stephanie (Abate)
'76 and two children in Falmouth, ME.
Charles Scheim was recently promoted to
the rank of associate professor in the
department of mathematics at Hartwick
College, Oneonta, NY. He lives in
Onenota with is wife and son.
Kathy Lombardo accepted a position at
Lawrence & Memorial Hospital, New
London, CT as Director, Child Care
Center and Services for children ages 6
weeks to 10 years. For the past four years,
she has been the owner and director of
Small Wonders, Inc. , a preschool and day
care center.
Mark Petraitis is working for Eastern
Airlines in management. He lives in
Marietta, GA with his wife and two
daughters.
D. Renee Viveiros is the assistant office
manager of the Suburban Library System,
Chicago, IL.

1976
George E. Dwyer, III joined the invest
ment firm of Smith Barney at their
Washington, DC office as Account Ex
ecutive. Prior to this, George was with
Johnston, Lemon & Company in
Washington, DC.
James Boffetti, C.S.C. was ordained a
deacon in the Catholic Church earlier this
year. He is working in campus ministry
at Stonehill College until he is ordained as
a priest.
Sally Scott received a master of social
work degree from Boston University
School of Social Work in May 1986. In
addition to being licensed in social work
practice, Sally is also a certified
Alcoholism Counselor and is employed as
an addictions therapist for the Mediplex
Group, Spofford Hall Regional Office,
Quincy, MA.
Louis Magenheimer was appointed
Clinical Administrative Supervisor for the
West Nassau Mental Health Center, NY.
Louis also has a private practice in
Rockville Center, NY. He resides in
Seaford, NY with his wife and son.
James Clark has become a partner in
Cahill Gordon & Reindel, a 250-attorney
Wall Street law firm . He resides in
Ridgewood, NJ with his wife and
daughter.
Glenn Sheehan is the resident sales
manager for Libbey Glass, a division of
Owens-Illinois. Glenn, his wife, and their
two sons reside in Casselberry, FL.

1977
Kurt Cummings has been named senior
manager of Deloitte Haskins & Sells, an
international accounting firm, in Stamford,
CT. A member of the firm since 1979,
Kurt resides with his family in Ridgefield,
CT.
Rev. Henry Zinno, Jr. was recently ap
pointed by the Bishop of Providence to
become a member of the Diocesan Coun
cil of Priests. The Council assists the
Bishop in formulating policies for the
diocese. Fr. Zinno is the associate pastor
of St. Philip's Church in Greenville, RI.

Lt. Cdr. Jonathan Edwards recently
reported to the navy base at Subic Bay,
Republic of the Philippines, for a three
year tour as a military judge. He recently
served at the Naval Academy in An
napolis, MD, as assistant professor of
military law.

In addition to a wide variety of speciality
foods on the menu, the shops offer a
housewares section, catering services, mail
order/gift baskets, and at Osterville, the
newest feature, ''Plum Line,'' a water
borne delivery service which caters to
boats moored in the nearby harbor.

Mark O'Dowd is Dean of Students at
DeSisto College, Howey-in-the-Hills, FL,
a gestalt based therapeutic college for
students with special learning or related
emotional needs.

Rev. James Fenstermaker, C.S.C. has
been transferred to Most Holy Trinity
Parish in Saco, Maine as associate pastor.
His last assignment was with St. Stephen's
Parish in South Bend, IN, where he
specialized in Hispanic Ministry to the
Spanish-Speaking of the Northern Indiana
area.

Kate attributes the success of her business
to careful planning and selection ..of loca
tion and unrelenting attention to the tastes,
preferences, and habits of each market.
She plans to ultimately franchise Damson
& Greengage nationally.

James Corkum is currently a senior resi
dent in internal medicine at Johns Hopkins
Hospital, and will be starting a fellowship
in gastroenterology/hepatology at Johns
Hopkins next summer. James and his wife
Meda reside in Baltimore, MD.

1978
Susan Connery has been appointed
associate chaplain of Aquinas House, the
catholic center on campus for students at
Dartmouth College.

Steven Bottiglieri recently completed his
master of science degree in electrical
engineering at the University of
Massachusetts at Amherst. He is employed
as a member of the technical staff by
General Electric Co. in Burlington, MA.

Thomas Hardiman, D.P.M. announced
the opening of his office for the practice
of Podiatric Medicine in Yarmouthport,

James O'Neal, Jr. is an account executive
at CBS Radio Networks. He and his wife
Margaret live in Larchmont, NY.

1981

MA.

Andrew McDermott is teaching physics at
SUNY, Brockport. He is also completing
his doctoral work in physics at Clarkson
University, Potsdam, NY.

John F. Franciosa has been promoted to
senior manager at Touche Ross & Co., the
Big Eight accounting and management
consulting firm in Boston, MA.

1982

Katherine A. "Kate" Ri,elly
is the owner of Damson & Greengage, a
unique and elegant specialty food business
that she began in 1985. Damson &
Greengage specialty food shops are
located in Osterville, where Kate resides,
Mashpee, Boston, and Cambridge, MA;
Portland, ME and Providence, RI.

Upon ·graduation from Stonehill, Kate con
tinued her education at Chamberlain
Junior College, where she earned an
associate's degree in interior design. Prior
to starting her own business, Kate held
positions in sales and interior design at
Bradford Furniture of Concord, MA and
SPM Manufacturing, a Massachusetts bas
ed stationery company. Kate and her com
pany have been highlighted in several
publications including Boston magazine's,
"Faces to Watch in '87," Boston Globe,
Wall Street Journal, and the Boston
Heraul.

Robert "Bucky" Percuoco, D.C., was
promoted from instructor to assistant pro
fessor in roentgenology at Palmer College
of Chiropractic in Davenport, Iowa. He
resides in Davenport with his wife and
their two sons.

1979
Kevin Gillis has been appointed president
of D. A. Porter & Company, an advertis
ing/marketing firm in Boston, MA. He
was a past chief of staff with the Taxation
Committee of the Massachusetts House of
Representatives and former news reporter
for The Patriot Ledger.

1980
Patrick Barnes, Jr. has been elected
president of the Seascape at Duxbury con
dominium association. He also made his
television debut with his own cooking
show, "Italian Ideas," on Weymouth, MA
cable television.

Rev. Thomas Looney, C.S.C. was ordain
ed to the priesthood earlier this year. He
is a full-time theology instructor at King's
College, Wilkes-Barre, PA.
Salvatore DeFilippo graduated from
Georgetown Dental School. He will prac
tice in Hamden and New Haven, CT along
with his father and brother.
Arlene M. Davidson has been appointed
corporate vice president of finance and ad
ministration for Marketing Incentives of
Norwood, MA, a division of Total
Graphics, Inc. She has been with the com
pany for the past four years in the position
of controller.
Kathy (Kruse) Giguere is employed by
Dun & Bradstreet in Cambridge, MA as a
programmer/analyst. She and her husband
Marc live in Lynn, MA.

Thomas Amaral is an account executive
with Telco Communications, Pawtucket,
RI.
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1983
Francis "Fritz" Rudden is a manager in
Bank of Boston's shareholder services divi
sion in charge of stock transfers.
Robert Hundertmark is practicing law
with the commercial real estate department
of Asoian & Tully, a general practice firm
in Andover, MA. He has been admitted to
practice in the state courts of MA, NY
and NJ.
Thomas Nadeau has been elected assis
tant vice president in the commercial real
estate department of BayBank Norfolk
County Trust Co. He previously served as
a commercial mortgage officer at
BayBank. Thomas is pursuing a master of
business administration degree at Babson
College.

Stephen Smith has been promoted to
regional sales manager with the Prudential
Insurance Company, Brockton, MA
District Office.
Frank Noone is an investigator in the
Narcotics Unit of the Brockton, MA
Police Department, after being promoted
to Detective.
Peter Curtin, Jr., previously Assistant
Mortgage Officer of the Plymouth Five
Cent Savings Bank, has been promoted to
Assistant Vice President.

Sarah Harrington recent!y graduated
from the State Police Academy in Fram
ingham, MA.

1984
Jean Pagliuca recently graduated magna
cum laude from Cornell Law School,
Ithaca, NY. She has joined the Boston
firm of Sullivan & Worcester.
Lawrence Berry has been promoted to
manager of rooms operations for the
Sheraton Corporation World Headquarters,
Boston , MA. He is also an active member
of the Big Brother Association of Boston.
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Paula resides in Marco Island, FL.

Gail Hall is territory manager with Wyeth
Laboratories and resides in Mystic, CT.
Alec Kotopoulos has received his master
of business administration degree from
Northeastern University. He is self
employed as a health care consultant
(operations management).
Joanne Arsenault received a M.P.H. in
nutrition from the University of Michigan,
and is an intern at Sturdy Memorial
Hospital, Attleboro, MA.

Margaret Gold was promoted to District
Director, Muscular Dystrophy Association,
Westbury, NY.

Maureen Kinney has been elected ad
ministrative officer by Northeast Savings,
F.A. , and is Supervisor of Secondary
Market Services. She previously served the
organization as Senior Accountant.

For the future, Paula plans a return to
graduate law studies to obtain her IL.M.
in taxation, and to practice before the Tax
Court and the Board of Tax Appeals in
Washington, D.C. She would also like to
return to school to earn a Ph.D. in
philosophy.

1985

Stephen O'Brien recently graduated from
the Boston Police Academy and is assign
ed to District 4 in Boston's South End sec
tion. He resides in Hyde Park, MA with
his wife, Michelle.

Rachelle Robin received her master of
business administration degree from Suf
folk University and is employed as a
Claims Supervisor for United Parcel Ser
vice, Norwood, MA.

Paula 's current position allows her to gain
immediate trial experience in both
misdemeanor and felony court.

Paula R Kelley
has recently been appointed Assistant State
Attorney for the Twentieth Judicial Circuit,
Naples, FL. Upon graduation from
Stonehill with a B. A. in philosophy, Paula
attended the University of F/,orida College
of Law in Gainesville, FL, from which she
graduated in 1987. During the Summer of
1986, she served as a judicial law clerk
for the Twentieth Judicial Circuit in
Naples. During that time, she had the
opportunity to serve as law clerk to the
judge who tried the celebrated Steven
Benson murder trial. As a result, Paula is
cited in a book detailing the trial as a key
researcher. This experience sparked an in
terest to become more involved in litigation
studies and activities. During her final
semester of law school, she served as a
special student assistant public defender,
representing indigent defendants in
criminal court.

Vincent Gori entered his third professional
year at the Illinois College of Optometry,
and is also working as a dispensing opti
cian in downtown Chicago.
Mary Brochinsky has joined the Weather
vane retail clothing stores as general
manager of its Revere branch.
William Connors has completed a
management training program at the War
ren Five Cents Savings Bank, Peabody,
MA and was appointed assistant manager
of their West Peabody branch office.
Denise Guimond was promoted to depart
mental and EDP audit officer of Old Stone
Bank, Providence, RI, and real estate sales
associate for Guimond and Skrzypiec
Associates, Tiverton, RI.

1986
Patrick Ryan has opened "In Style Sport
swear," a shop featuring casual, young
women's sportswear, at the Ropewalk
marketplace, Cordage Park, Plymouth,
MA.

Marriages
Julie Marotta is into her second year of
teaching elementary school in Riverside,
CA.
Anne Delaney is teaching elementary
school in Riverside, CA. This is her se
cond year teaching in Riverside.
Jacqueline Agacinski is enjoying her se
cond year of teaching elementary school in
Riverside, CA.
Theresa Moriarty was promoted to
Registrar Officer at the Bank of Boston,
Corporate Trust Department. She manages
the registrar and transfer of registered and
bearer bonds.
Christine Lee is a first year medical stu
dent at the Kirksville, MO College of
Osteopathic Medicine.
1987
Monique Wolpers is employed as a
marketing administrator by Prudential
Asset Management Company in Newark,
NJ.
Theodore Riordan is a first year student
at Suffolk University Law School, Boston,
MA.
Christine (Paulo) Reilly is Health Care
Coordinator at Massachusetts Osteopathic
Hospital and Medical Center in Boston,
MA.

Our apologies to Janet (Nerco) Carvelli
'62 for misspelling her maiden name in
the 1987 Annual Report.

Our apologies to James O'Connor '82, for
omitting his name from the list of Century
Club members in the 1987 Alumni Fund
Report.

June Weaver '85 and Mark Simmons,
. 7/85.
Amy Lynn Gardiner '85 and Donald
Dixon, 8/87.
Jeffrey Walsh '80 and Noreen Temple,
6/86.
Lt. Randy Souza '78 and Caryn
Kingman '80, 8/87.
Kathleen Cashman '81 and Peter
Kramer, 5/87.
William Shea '85 and Donna Beady,
6/87.
Mary Beth Ricciarelli and Glen Hollatz
'81, 6/87.
Susan Hague '86 and Allan Kinsley,
9/86.
Joseph Costa '85 and Beth Cashman
'85, 6/87.
Dawn Leonard '80 and Christopher
Dow, 8/87.
Maureen Donachie '78 and Robert
Godfrey, 10/87.
Karen Dussauh '85 and Joseph
McDonnell '84, 6/87.
Cheryl Picardi '83 and Anthony
Coe, 6/87.
Joan Marie Messuri '83 and Matthew
Monahan '83, 8/86.
Paula Kelley '83 and John Kirchner
'83, 6/87.
Maureen Madden '81 and Anthony
Marmo, 5/87.
Robin Dacosta '84 and Stephen Nash,
5/87.
David Craven '77 and Elizabeth
Moumighan, 7/87.
Rosemary Carr '81 and Phillip Trujillo,
6/87.
James Derenze and Patricia Kelly '80,
1/88.
Jill Duran '83 and Edward Single, Jr. ,
9/86.
Claire Sullivan '83 and Michael
Constantine '81, 9/87.
Elizabeth McLean '83 and Michael
Shea, 10/87.
Maureen Allin and Mark McMullen '86,
7/87.
Kathy Hay '84 and Russell Reed,
8/87.
Frances Schofield and Paul Berry '73,
8/87.
Eleanor Duduch '79 and John Del Po
'84, 7/87.
Christine Pelley '86 and Michael
Tosone '85, 7/87.
Elaine Carabatsos and R. Mark
Seitsinger '80,
Donna Beady and William Shea '85,
5/87.
Marcia Praderio '85 and Paul
McCaffrey, 7/87.
Jospeh Abicca '81 and Kathy Ann
Russo, 7/87.

New Arrivals

Ellie and Glenn Sheehan '76, Casselberry,
FL, son Alan Michael, 3/20/87.
Dominic '72 and NancyLee (Ramondetta)
Paratore '72, son Joseph Dominic
Ramondetta, 5/9/87.
Cameron and Edith (Joppich) Churchill
'81, Auburn, ME, daughter Tara Megan
Christina, 2/24/87.
Linda and Peter Curtin, Jr., Brockton,
MA, son Peter J. Curtin, ill, 6/16/87.
Andrew and Christine (Paulo) Reilly '87,
Fall River, MA, son Patrick Charles,
3/5/87.
William and Maryanne (Brennan)
Masefield '84, Brockton, MA, son
Robert Richard, 3/11/87.
Lisa and Kevin Campbell '83,
Swampscott, MA, son Daniel Robert,
7/22/87.
James and Barbara (Scully) Latham '79,
Brockton, MA, son Michael Robert,
9/11/87.
Michael and Patti (Pomer) Tenaglia '79,
Centerville, MA, son Joseph Michael,
3/10/87.
Gary and Anne (Reilly) Heinert '78,
Parmalee, SD, daughter Erin Marie,
10/14/87.
Marc and Brenda (Forte) Fromelt '77,
Berkeley Heights, NJ, daughter
Adrienne Morgan, 7/23/87.
Keith '76 and Jane (Lucey) King '76,
Norton, MA, daughter Michelle
Nicole, 7/14/87.
Deborah and Timothy Sullivan '72,
Corvallis, OR, daughter Jenna
Marie, 5/3/87.
Paul and Kathleen (Gallagher) DePatta
'71 Las Vegas, NV, daughter Rose
Claire, 10/7/85.
Timothy and JoAnn (Cheney) White '76,
Worcester, MA, daughter Colleen,
12/17/86.
Paula and Arthur Pelissier '78, Hanover,
MA, son Andrew James, 4/1/87.
William and Maura (Olson) Bussiere,
'81, Hanson, MA, daughter Ann Marie
8/24/87.
Susan and Terence Hanlon '78,
Hauppage, NY, daughter Jenna Marie
David and Denise (Nagle) Morrall '76,
Grafton, MA, daughter Julianna Nagle,
11/27/86.
Francis '76 and Mary Clare (Evans)
Di Giacomo '76, Fairfield, CT, daughter
Jamie McGinnis, 9/8/86.
Mark and Sharon (Nascimento) Steele,
'77, Edison, NJ, daughter Casey Lynne,
12/11/86.
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In Memoriam
James and Lissa (Magee) Hanson '84,
Winston-Salem, NC, son David Michael,
7/18/87.
Lawrence and Barbara (Whalen)
Mulcahy '74, W. Springfield, MA,
daughter Kathryn Ellen, 6/30/87.
Ginny and David Spry '81, Woburn, MA,
daughter Jessica Lynn, 12/8/86.
John and Noreen (Kenney) Giuggio '74,
Brockton, MA, daughter Elizabeth Ann,
6/1/86.
Linda and Pclul (Bud) Kelly '79, Woburn,
MA, son Greggory Paul, 8/5/87.
Charles and Elaine (Walsh) Cwierko '77,
West Caldwell, NJ, daughter Tara
Walsh, 7/11/87.
Peter and Anne (Brebbia) Pawlicki '83,
Notre Dame, IN, second son
Alexander David, 10/29/86.
Edward and Patricia (Casey) Saraiva '76,
Needham, MA, son Michael, 7/19/87.
Robert '83 and Kelly (Wyer) Bevans '83,
Duxbury, MA, daughter Caitlin
Elizabeth , 4/14/87.
Deborah and Kenneth Fiorelli '82,
Mansfield , MA, daughter Elizabeth
Marie, 7/12/87.
Kevin '74 and Patricia (Farquharson)
Gaffney '76, Madison, CT, son Conor
Lynch , 1/21/87.
Joseph & Diane (McNicholas) Bonica
'74, Tualatin, OR, son Andrew, 3/87
John '82 and Pamela (Smith) Casey '83,
Attleboro, MA, daughter Erin Marie,
10/22/87.
Robert and Rosemarie (Kindl) Miano '76,
Glastonbury, CT, daughter Lauren
Marie, 12/13/86.
William & Nuala (McMahon) King '76,
Peachtree City, GA, daughter Lar Noel,
1/25/86.
Anne and William Molloy '75,
Bridgewater, MA, twin daughters,
Alison and Eileen, 10/8/87.
Marina and Richard Connor '73, Totowa,
NJ, daughter Carolyn Elizabeth, 2/14/87.
Naomi (Brodheim) '80 and Henry
(Happy) Panza '79, Hamden, CT, son
Scott Michael, 5/24/87.
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Jean (Proal) Bumgardner '55, Dunedir,
FL, 11/27/87
John Holland '58, Bluemont, VA,
1/1/88
Edward Spry, Jr. '68, Woburn, MA,
12/4/87
Karen (Wile) Fox '71, Sunnyvale, CA,
12/10/87
Colleen (Coyle) Greene '73, Stoughton,
MA, 10/3/87
Louis DeVitto '78, Randolph, MA, 8/8/87
Francis Harkins '81, Matawan, NJ,
10/29/87
Nancy Thurston '86, North Easton, MA
1/2/88

REUNION

Lost Alumni
We are looking for current addresses for these alumni from this year's reunion classes. If
you know the whereabouts of any of those listed, please call or send their addresses to the
alumni office.

CLASS of 1953
Clement Brophy

CLASS of 1958
Michael Fenton
Robert MacDonald
R. Joseph Vaughn

Classes of
1953, 1958, 1963, 1968
1973, 1978, 1983

CLASS of 1963

June 3-5, 1988
Make plans now to join your classmates
for this very special Reunion Weekend on
campus. If you are interested in joining a
Reunion Conunittee, please contact the
Alumni Office. Watch your mail for a
schedule of activities, as well as registra
tion materials.

John G. Callahan
Kevin Courtney
Michael Devin
John R. Fillis
Helen L. Hill
Gregory McIntosh
Philip J. Sharkey
Robert J. Steck

CLASS of 1968
Mrs. Haidee DeJesus
Mary E. Flynn
Steven Hansen
Philip C. Kenney
John Lennon
Mary (Bird) Litwinetz
William Malloy
William Santore

Bernard Smith
Kathleen (Comerford) Sullivan
Edward Szynal
James E. Thurston

Elizabeth Riding
Edward M. Roche
Janet E . Sperandio
Bro. Richard M. Spinnicchio

CLASS of 1973

CLASS of 1978

John F. Brady
Robert Cavanaugh
Dr. Frederick B. Cochran
Michael Daly
Stephen P. Daly
Mary DeVasto
Michael Donovan
David Ducharme
Kathleen Goes
Richard Hamm
Theodore Harrington
Carol M. Horne
Thomas Kelley
John W. Lynch
Jay Madigan
Denise Martin
Frank D. Mauro
Paul Miles
James Miller
David Patch
Jeanne Richard

Mary A. Barry
Bruce E. Caram
Carol Damato
William Fitzgerald
Thomas Flusk
Margaret Hiscock
Mary Janovsky
Veronica M. Manus
Robert 0. Smith
J. Edwin Tewes
Patricia Thompson
Brian M. Tracy
Brenda Wilton

CLASS of 1983
Robert W. Howe
Marie L. McChesney
Carol Morgan
Peter F. Paquette

''Faces of the SO's Cruise''
Long Wharf, Boston Harbor, Saturday, May 21, 1988, 9 p.m.-Midnight
Tickets $8.00 per person
The cruise ship M/V Commonwealth has been reserved exclusively for Stonehill Alumni and their friends on Saturday
evening, May 21, 1988. Enjoy the magic of Boston and its harbor where you can view its history and adventure from the
sea by starlight.
This cruise has been planned especially for Stonehill's recent alumni. There will be a cash bar and Disc Jockey entertain
ment. Watch your mail for further details.

Alumni Spring Semester Schedule of Events
March
5
19

20
26
30

May
Irish Night - Brother Mike's
Washington D.C. Area Club Event Irish Chieftains perform with the National Symphony
Orchestra at the Kennedy Center
Outstanding Alumnus Award Presentation
Makem & Clancy Brothers Concert - Christo's Il,
Brockton
Presidential Forum

7

12
21
TBA

Stonehill Anniversary Celebration at the Pops
New York City Area Club Event at "Casey's"
"Faces of the 80's Cruise" - Boston Harbor
Connecticut Area Club Event

June

3, 4, 5
TBA

Reunion Weekend 1988 - Stonehill Campus
('53, '58, '63, '68, '73, '78, '83)
Great Woods Event

August
TBA

Alumni Summer Reception - Cape Cod

April
9

TBA

Alumni Council Meeting
Alumni Seminar Series
,).

This is a partial schedule of alumni activities. Please watch yo\}r mail for details on these events, as well as announcement of other activities.
Please call the, office at any time (~17-238-1081 ext. 343) if you have a question about any event.
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